0001088034 Usio, Inc. false --12-31 Q2 2025 0.01 0.01 10,000,000 10,000,000 0 0 0.001 0.001 200,000,000 200,000,000 30,235,512 29,902,415 26,475,698 26,609,651 3,759,814 3,292,764 10 0 0 0 2024 2023 2022 2021 0 0 5 0.58 0.09 0 59.9 27,615 55,228 4.6 2.7 0 1.55 false false false false Identifiable assets is calculated by summing the balances of accounts receivable, net; inventories; property and equipment, net; net right-of-use lease assets; and intangibles. 0001088034 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 xbrli:shares 0001088034 2025-08-04 thunderdome:item iso4217:USD 0001088034 2025-06-30 0001088034 2024-12-31 iso4217:USD xbrli:shares 0001088034 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:EmployeeAwardsMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:EmployeeAwardsMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 2023-12-31 0001088034 2024-06-30 0001088034 2025-03-31 0001088034 2024-03-31 0001088034 usio:CommonStockOutstandingMember 2024-12-31 0001088034 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-12-31 0001088034 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-12-31 0001088034 us-gaap:DeferredCompensationShareBasedPaymentsMember 2024-12-31 0001088034 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-12-31 0001088034 usio:CommonStockOutstandingMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:DeferredCompensationShareBasedPaymentsMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001088034 2025-01-01 2025-03-31 0001088034 usio:CommonStockOutstandingMember 2025-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:DeferredCompensationShareBasedPaymentsMember 2025-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-03-31 0001088034 usio:CommonStockOutstandingMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:DeferredCompensationShareBasedPaymentsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:CommonStockOutstandingMember 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:DeferredCompensationShareBasedPaymentsMember 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:CommonStockOutstandingMember 2023-12-31 0001088034 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2023-12-31 0001088034 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2023-12-31 0001088034 us-gaap:DeferredCompensationShareBasedPaymentsMember 2023-12-31 0001088034 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2023-12-31 0001088034 usio:CommonStockOutstandingMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:DeferredCompensationShareBasedPaymentsMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001088034 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001088034 usio:CommonStockOutstandingMember 2024-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:DeferredCompensationShareBasedPaymentsMember 2024-03-31 0001088034 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-03-31 0001088034 usio:CommonStockOutstandingMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:DeferredCompensationShareBasedPaymentsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:CommonStockOutstandingMember 2024-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2024-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TreasuryStockCommonMember 2024-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:DeferredCompensationShareBasedPaymentsMember 2024-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:ChangeInAccountingOfCashAssetsHeldForCustomersMember srt:RestatementAdjustmentMember 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:ChangeInAccountingOfCashAssetsHeldForCustomersMember srt:RestatementAdjustmentMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 utr:Y 0001088034 srt:MaximumMember 2025-06-30 xbrli:pure 0001088034 us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:RevenueFromContractWithCustomerMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 2024-01-01 2024-12-31 0001088034 usio:ACHAndComplementaryServiceRevenueMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:ACHAndComplementaryServiceRevenueMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:ACHAndComplementaryServiceRevenueMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:ACHAndComplementaryServiceRevenueMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:CreditCardRevenueMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:CreditCardRevenueMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:CreditCardRevenueMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:CreditCardRevenueMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:PrepaidCardServicesRevenueMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:PrepaidCardServicesRevenueMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:PrepaidCardServicesRevenueMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:PrepaidCardServicesRevenueMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:AchAndComplementaryServiceInterestRevenueMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:AchAndComplementaryServiceInterestRevenueMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:AchAndComplementaryServiceInterestRevenueMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:AchAndComplementaryServiceInterestRevenueMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:PrepaidCardServicesInterestRevenueMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:PrepaidCardServicesInterestRevenueMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:PrepaidCardServicesInterestRevenueMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:PrepaidCardServicesInterestRevenueMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsInterestMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsInterestMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsInterestMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsInterestMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:DomesticCountryMember us-gaap:InternalRevenueServiceIRSMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:DebitArrangementToFinancePurchaseOfOutputSolutionsSorterMember 2021-03-20 utr:M 0001088034 usio:DebitArrangementToFinancePurchaseOfOutputSolutionsSorterMember 2021-03-20 2021-03-20 0001088034 usio:DebitArrangementToFinancePurchaseOfOutputSolutionsSorterMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:DebitArrangementToFinancePurchaseOfOutputSolutionsSorterMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:DebitArrangementToFinancePurchaseOfOutputSolutionsSorterMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:DebitArrangementToFinancePurchaseOfOutputSolutionsSorterMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:DebitArrangementToFinancePurchaseOfOutputSolutionsFolderAndInserterMember 2023-10-01 0001088034 usio:DebitArrangementToFinancePurchaseOfOutputSolutionsFolderAndInserterMember 2023-10-01 2023-10-01 0001088034 usio:DebitArrangementToFinancePurchaseOfOutputSolutionsFolderAndInserterMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:DebitArrangementToFinancePurchaseOfOutputSolutionsFolderAndInserterMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:DebitArrangementToFinancePurchaseOfOutputSolutionsFolderAndInserterMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:DebitArrangementToFinancePurchaseOfOutputSolutionsFolderAndInserterMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember 2024-05-29 0001088034 us-gaap:RevolvingCreditFacilityMember 2024-05-30 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:LetterOfCreditMember 2024-06-03 0001088034 us-gaap:LetterOfCreditMember 2024-06-04 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:WarrantsIssuedToAcquireInformationManagementSolutionsLLCMember 2020-12-15 2020-12-15 0001088034 usio:WarrantsIssuedToAcquireInformationManagementSolutionsLLCMember 2020-12-15 0001088034 usio:WarrantsIssuedToAcquireInformationManagementSolutionsLLCMember us-gaap:MeasurementInputSharePriceMember 2020-12-15 0001088034 usio:WarrantsIssuedToAcquireInformationManagementSolutionsLLCMember us-gaap:MeasurementInputRiskFreeInterestRateMember 2020-12-15 0001088034 usio:WarrantsIssuedToAcquireInformationManagementSolutionsLLCMember us-gaap:MeasurementInputExpectedTermMember 2020-12-15 0001088034 usio:WarrantsIssuedToAcquireInformationManagementSolutionsLLCMember us-gaap:MeasurementInputExpectedDividendRateMember 2020-12-15 0001088034 usio:WarrantsIssuedToAcquireInformationManagementSolutionsLLCMember us-gaap:MeasurementInputPriceVolatilityMember 2020-12-15 0001088034 usio:WarrantsIssuedToAcquireInformationManagementSolutionsLLCMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:WarrantsIssuedToAcquireInformationManagementSolutionsLLCMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:WarrantsIssuedToAcquireInformationManagementSolutionsLLCMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:WarrantsIssuedToAcquireInformationManagementSolutionsLLCMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:EarliestTaxYearMember 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TaxYear2006Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TaxYear2007Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TaxYear2008Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TaxYear2009Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TaxYear2010Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TaxYear2013Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TaxYear2016Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TaxYear2017Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:TaxYearsBefore2018Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TaxYear2018Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TaxYear2019Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TaxYear2020Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:TaxYear2022Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:TaxYearsStartingIn2018Member 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:AngryPugSportswearMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:AngryPugSportswearMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:AngryPugSportswearMember usio:LouisHochMember 2024-01-01 2024-03-31 0001088034 usio:OfficersDirectorsAndEmployeesMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:OfficersDirectorsAndEmployeesMember 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:OfficersDirectorsAndEmployeesMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:OfficersDirectorsAndEmployeesMember 2024-06-30 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember usio:EmployeesAndDirectorsMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember usio:EmployeesAndDirectorsMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember usio:EmployeesAndDirectorsMember 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember usio:EmployeesAndDirectorsMember 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember usio:LouisHochMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember usio:MichaelWhiteMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember usio:GregCarterMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockMember usio:HoustonFrostMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember usio:LouisHochMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember usio:MichaelWhiteMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember usio:GregCarterMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember usio:HoustonFrostMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember usio:NonEmployeeDirectorsMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember usio:NonEmployeeDirectorsMember 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember usio:BlaiseBenderMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember usio:BradRollinsMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember usio:ErnestoBeyerMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember usio:MichelleMillerMember 2024-06-21 2024-06-21 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:MerchantServicesMember 2025-04-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsMember 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:MerchantServicesMember 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:MerchantServicesMember 2024-04-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsMember 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:MerchantServicesMember 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:MerchantServicesMember 2025-01-01 2025-06-30 0001088034 usio:OutputSolutionsMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:MerchantServicesMember 2024-01-01 2024-06-30 0001088034 usio:ClaimByKdhmLlcAgainstUsioOutputSolutionsIncMember 2021-09-28 2021-09-28 0001088034 usio:CounterclaimByUsioOutputSolutionsIncAgainstKdhmLlcMember 2021-09-28 2021-09-28 0001088034 us-gaap:LetterOfCreditMember usio:UsiosMotionForReconsiderationOfOrderGrantingPlaintiffsSupplementalRule166gMember 2024-06-03

Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

☒ QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 or 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2025

or

☐ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 or 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from ________ to ________.

Commission File Number: 000-30152

USIO, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Nevada |  | 98-0190072
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) |  | (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

3611 Paesanos Parkway, Suite 300, San Antonio, TX |  | 78231
(Address of principal executive offices) |  | (Zip Code)

(210) 249-4100

(Registrant’s telephone number, including area code)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class | Trading symbol(s) | Name on each exchange on which registered
Common stock, par value $0.001 per share | USIO | The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. ☒ Yes ☐ No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§ 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). ☒ Yes ☐ No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer ☐ | Accelerated filer ☐
Non-accelerated filer ☒ | Smaller reporting company ☒
| Emerging Growth company ☐

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). ☐ Yes ☒ No

As of August 4, 2025, the number of outstanding shares of the registrant's common stock was 26,495,782.

1

Table of Contents

USIO, INC.

INDEX

|  | Page
PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION | 3
Item 1. | Financial Statements (Unaudited). | 3
| Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024 | 3
| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Six Months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 | 4
| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Six Months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 | 5
| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity for the Three and Six Months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 | 7
| Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements | 8
Item 2. | Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations. | 17
Item 3. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk. | 23
Item 4. | Controls and Procedures. | 23
PART II – OTHER INFORMATION | 24
Item 1. | Legal Proceedings. | 24
Item 1A. | Risk Factors. | 25
Item 2. | Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds. | 25
Item 3. | Defaults Upon Senior Securities. | 25
Item 4. | Mine Safety Disclosures (Not applicable). | 25
Item 5. | Other Information. | 25
Item 6. | Exhibits. | 26

2

Table of Contents

PART I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements.

USIO, INC.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

|  | June 30, 2025 |  |  | December 31, 2024 |
|  | (Unaudited) |  |  |  |  |
Assets |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Current assets: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents |  | $ | 7,506,411 |  |  | $ | 8,056,891 |
Accounts receivable, net |  |  | 4,891,594 |  |  |  | 5,053,639 |
Accounts receivable, tax credit |  |  | — |  |  |  | 1,494,612 |
Settlement processing assets |  |  | 62,891,265 |  |  |  | 47,104,006 |
Prepaid card load assets |  |  | 13,064,060 |  |  |  | 25,648,688 |
Customer deposits |  |  | 1,988,314 |  |  |  | 1,918,805 |
Inventory |  |  | 380,457 |  |  |  | 403,796 |
Prepaid expenses and other |  |  | 1,105,527 |  |  |  | 585,500 |
Current assets before merchant reserves |  |  | 91,827,628 |  |  |  | 90,265,937 |
Merchant reserves |  |  | 4,995,101 |  |  |  | 4,890,101 |
Total current assets |  |  | 96,822,729 |  |  |  | 95,156,038 |
Property and equipment, net |  |  | 3,417,606 |  |  |  | 3,194,818 |
Other assets: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Intangibles, net |  |  | 445,353 |  |  |  | 881,346 |
Deferred tax asset, net |  |  | 4,580,440 |  |  |  | 4,580,440 |
Operating lease right-of-use assets |  |  | 2,727,842 |  |  |  | 3,037,928 |
Other assets |  |  | 357,877 |  |  |  | 357,877 |
Total other assets |  |  | 8,111,512 |  |  |  | 8,857,591 |
Total assets |  | $ | 108,351,847 |  |  | $ | 107,208,447 |
Liabilities and stockholders’ equity |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Current liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Accounts payable |  | $ | 632,736 |  |  | $ | 1,256,819 |
Accrued expenses |  |  | 2,564,191 |  |  |  | 3,366,925 |
Operating lease liabilities, current portion |  |  | 630,193 |  |  |  | 612,680 |
Equipment loan, current portion |  |  | 151,689 |  |  |  | 147,581 |
Settlement processing obligations |  |  | 62,891,265 |  |  |  | 47,104,006 |
Prepaid card load obligations |  |  | 13,064,060 |  |  |  | 25,648,688 |
Customer deposits |  |  | 1,988,314 |  |  |  | 1,918,805 |
Current liabilities before merchant reserve obligations |  |  | 81,922,448 |  |  |  | 80,055,504 |
Merchant reserve obligations |  |  | 4,995,101 |  |  |  | 4,890,101 |
Total current liabilities |  |  | 86,917,549 |  |  |  | 84,945,605 |
Non-current liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Equipment loan, net of current portion |  |  | 495,426 |  |  |  | 571,862 |
Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion |  |  | 2,206,021 |  |  |  | 2,534,017 |
Total liabilities |  |  | 89,618,996 |  |  |  | 88,051,484 |
Commitments and contingencies (Note 11) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Stockholders’ equity: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Preferred stock, $0.01 par value, 10,000,000 shares authorized; -0- shares outstanding at June 30, 2025 (unaudited) and December 31, 2024, respectively |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Common stock, $0.001 par value, 200,000,000 shares authorized; 30,235,512 and 29,902,415 issued, and 26,475,698 and 26,609,651 outstanding at June 30, 2025 (unaudited) and December 31, 2024, respectively |  |  | 30,235 |  |  |  | 198,317 |
Additional paid-in capital |  |  | 100,183,033 |  |  |  | 99,676,457 |
Treasury stock, at cost; 3,759,814 and 3,292,764 shares at June 30, 2025 (unaudited) and December 31, 2024, respectively |  |  | (6,478,890 | ) |  |  | (5,770,592 | )
Deferred compensation |  |  | (6,367,247 | ) |  |  | (6,914,563 | )
Accumulated deficit |  |  | (68,634,280 | ) |  |  | (68,032,656 | )
Total stockholders’ equity |  |  | 18,732,851 |  |  |  | 19,156,963 |
Total liabilities and stockholders’ equity |  | $ | 108,351,847 |  |  | $ | 107,208,447 |

See the accompanying notes to the condensed interim consolidated financial statements.

3

Table of Contents

USIO, INC.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(UNAUDITED)

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, |  |  | Six Months Ended June 30, |
|  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |  |  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |
Revenues |  | $ | 19,960,990 |  |  | $ | 20,079,888 |  |  | $ | 41,970,040 |  |  | $ | 41,050,274 |
Cost of services |  |  | 14,820,921 |  |  |  | 15,280,074 |  |  |  | 32,020,828 |  |  |  | 31,396,765 |
Gross profit |  |  | 5,140,069 |  |  |  | 4,799,814 |  |  |  | 9,949,212 |  |  |  | 9,653,509 |
Operating expenses: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Stock-based compensation |  |  | 434,255 |  |  |  | 460,061 |  |  |  | 844,317 |  |  |  | 959,334 |
SG&A |  |  | 4,638,185 |  |  |  | 4,000,845 |  |  |  | 8,781,080 |  |  |  | 8,061,070 |
Depreciation and amortization |  |  | 464,599 |  |  |  | 547,849 |  |  |  | 960,369 |  |  |  | 1,124,003 |
Total operating expenses |  |  | 5,537,039 |  |  |  | 5,008,755 |  |  |  | 10,585,766 |  |  |  | 10,144,407 |
Operating (loss) |  |  | (396,970 | ) |  |  | (208,941 | ) |  |  | (636,554 | ) |  |  | (490,898 | )
Other income and (expense): |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Interest income |  |  | 110,908 |  |  |  | 107,270 |  |  |  | 189,919 |  |  |  | 222,624 |
Other income |  |  | — |  |  |  | 261,413 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 261,413 |
Interest expense |  |  | (11,735 | ) |  |  | (14,250 | ) |  |  | (23,578 | ) |  |  | (27,835 | )
Other income, net |  |  | 99,173 |  |  |  | 354,433 |  |  |  | 166,341 |  |  |  | 456,202 |
Income (loss) before income taxes |  |  | (297,797 | ) |  |  | 145,492 |  |  |  | (470,213 | ) |  |  | (34,696 | )
State income tax expense |  |  | 68,857 |  |  |  | 70,000 |  |  |  | 131,411 |  |  |  | 140,000 |
Income tax expense |  |  | 68,857 |  |  |  | 70,000 |  |  |  | 131,411 |  |  |  | 140,000 |
Net income (loss) |  | $ | (366,654 | ) |  | $ | 75,492 |  |  | $ | (601,624 | ) |  | $ | (174,696 | )
Basic income (loss) per common share: |  | $ | (0.01 | ) |  | $ | 0.00 |  |  | $ | (0.02 | ) |  | $ | (0.01 | )
Diluted income (loss) per common share: |  | $ | (0.01 | ) |  | $ | 0.00 |  |  | $ | (0.02 | ) |  | $ | (0.01 | )
Weighted average common shares outstanding |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Basic |  |  | 26,456,411 |  |  |  | 26,534,407 |  |  |  | 26,577,052 |  |  |  | 26,454,848 |
Diluted |  |  | 26,456,411 |  |  |  | 26,534,407 |  |  |  | 26,577,052 |  |  |  | 26,454,848 |

See the accompanying notes to the condensed interim consolidated financial statements.

4

Table of Contents

USIO, INC.

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(UNAUDITED)

|  | Six Months Ended June 30, |
|  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |
Operating activities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Net (loss) |  | $ | (601,624 | ) |  | $ | (174,696 | )
Adjustments to reconcile net (loss) to net cash provided by operating activities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Depreciation & Amortization |  |  | 960,369 |  |  |  | 1,124,003 |
Employee stock-based compensation |  |  | 844,317 |  |  |  | 959,334 |
Changes in current assets and current liabilities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Accounts receivable |  |  | 162,045 |  |  |  | 69,599 |
Accounts receivable, tax credit |  |  | 1,494,612 |  |  |  | — |
Prepaid expenses and other |  |  | (520,027 | ) |  |  | (375,092 | )
Operating lease right-of-use assets |  |  | 310,086 |  |  |  | 236,367 |
Other assets |  |  | — |  |  |  | 15,072 |
Inventory |  |  | 23,339 |  |  |  | 15,795 |
Accounts payable and accrued expenses |  |  | (1,426,817 | ) |  |  | (649,684 | )
Operating lease liabilities |  |  | (310,483 | ) |  |  | (246,945 | )
Merchant reserves |  |  | 105,000 |  |  |  | (458,256 | )
Customer deposits |  |  | 69,509 |  |  |  | (57,725 | )
Net cash provided by operating activities |  |  | 1,110,326 |  |  |  | 457,772 |
Investing activities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Purchases of property and equipment |  |  | (73,925 | ) |  |  | (53,892 | )
Capitalized labor for internal use software |  |  | (673,242 | ) |  |  | (401,165 | )
Net cash (used in) investing activities |  |  | (747,167 | ) |  |  | (455,057 | )
Financing activities: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Payments on equipment loan |  |  | (72,328 | ) |  |  | (36,868 | )
Proceeds from issuance of common stock |  |  | 41,496 |  |  |  | 10,510 |
Purchases of treasury stock |  |  | (708,298 | ) |  |  | (149,769 | )
Assets held for customers |  |  | 3,202,631 |  |  |  | 2,701,326 |
Net cash provided by financing activities |  |  | 2,463,501 |  |  |  | 2,525,199 |
Change in cash, cash equivalents, settlement processing assets, prepaid card load assets, customer deposits and merchant reserves |  |  | 2,826,660 |  |  |  | 2,527,914 |
Cash, cash equivalents, settlement processing assets, prepaid card load assets, customer deposits and merchant reserves, beginning of period |  |  | 87,618,491 |  |  |  | 90,810,089 |
Cash, Cash Equivalents, Settlement Processing Assets, Prepaid Card Load Assets, Customer Deposits and Merchant Reserves, End of Period |  | $ | 90,445,151 |  |  | $ | 93,338,003 |
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash paid during the period for: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Interest |  | $ | 23,578 |  |  | $ | 27,835 |
Income taxes |  |  | 438,000 |  |  |  | 303,000 |
Non-cash financing activity: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Issuance of deferred stock compensation |  |  | — |  |  |  | 1,497,300 |

5

The reconciliation of cash and cash equivalents to cash, cash equivalents, prepaid card load assets, customer deposits and merchant reserves is as follows for each period presented:

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, |  |  | Six Months Ended June 30, |
|  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |  |  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |
Beginning cash, cash equivalents, settlement processing assets, prepaid card load assets, customer deposits and merchant reserves: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents |  | $ | 8,718,247 |  |  | $ | 7,053,812 |  |  | $ | 8,056,891 |  |  | $ | 7,155,687 |
Settlement processing assets |  |  | 62,151,877 |  |  |  | 41,030,860 |  |  |  | 47,104,006 |  |  |  | 44,899,603 |
Prepaid card load assets |  |  | 14,553,939 |  |  |  | 28,698,878 |  |  |  | 25,648,688 |  |  |  | 31,578,973 |
Customer deposits |  |  | 1,907,169 |  |  |  | 1,808,263 |  |  |  | 1,918,805 |  |  |  | 1,865,731 |
Merchant reserves |  |  | 4,925,101 |  |  |  | 5,322,095 |  |  |  | 4,890,101 |  |  |  | 5,310,095 |
Total |  | $ | 92,256,333 |  |  | $ | 83,913,908 |  |  | $ | 87,618,491 |  |  | $ | 90,810,089 |
Ending cash, cash equivalents, settlement processing assets, prepaid card load assets, customer deposits and merchant reserves: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents |  | $ | 7,506,411 |  |  | $ | 7,498,256 |  |  | $ | 7,506,411 |  |  | $ | 7,498,256 |
Settlement processing assets |  |  | 62,891,265 |  |  |  | 51,122,984 |  |  |  | 62,891,265 |  |  |  | 51,122,984 |
Prepaid card load assets |  |  | 13,064,060 |  |  |  | 28,056,918 |  |  |  | 13,064,060 |  |  |  | 28,056,918 |
Customer deposits |  |  | 1,988,314 |  |  |  | 1,808,006 |  |  |  | 1,988,314 |  |  |  | 1,808,006 |
Merchant reserves |  |  | 4,995,101 |  |  |  | 4,851,839 |  |  |  | 4,995,101 |  |  |  | 4,851,839 |
Total |  | $ | 90,445,151 |  |  | $ | 93,338,003 |  |  | $ | 90,445,151 |  |  | $ | 93,338,003 |

See the accompanying notes to the condensed interim consolidated financial statements.

6

Table of Contents

USIO, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

(UNAUDITED)

|  | Common Stock |  |  | Additional Paid- In |  |  | Treasury |  |  | Deferred |  |  | Accumulated |  |  | Total Stockholders' |
|  | Shares |  |  | Amount |  |  | Capital |  |  | Stock |  |  | Compensation |  |  | Deficit |  |  | Equity |
Balance at December 31, 2024 |  |  | 29,902,415 |  |  | $ | 198,317 |  |  | $ | 99,676,457 |  |  | $ | (5,770,592 | ) |  | $ | (6,914,563 | ) |  | $ | (68,032,656 | ) |  | $ | 19,156,963 |
Adjustment to par value of common stock |  |  | — |  |  |  | (168,415 | ) |  |  | 168,415 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Issuance of common stock under equity incentive plan |  |  | 128,053 |  |  |  | 128 |  |  |  | 136,276 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 136,404 |
Issuance of common stock under employee stock purchase plan |  |  | 7,887 |  |  |  | 8 |  |  |  | 11,507 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 11,515 |
Deferred compensation amortization |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 273,658 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 273,658 |
Purchase of treasury stock, at costs |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | (351,640 | ) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | (351,640 | )
Net (loss) for the period |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | (234,970 | ) |  |  | (234,970 | )
Balance at March 31, 2025 |  |  | 30,038,355 |  |  | $ | 30,038 |  |  | $ | 99,992,655 |  |  | $ | (6,122,232 | ) |  | $ | (6,640,905 | ) |  | $ | (68,267,626 | ) |  | $ | 18,991,930 |
Issuance of common stock under equity incentive plan |  |  | 176,622 |  |  |  | 177 |  |  |  | 160,420 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 160,597 |
Issuance of common stock under employee stock purchase plan |  |  | 20,535 |  |  |  | 20 |  |  |  | 29,958 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 29,978 |
Reversal of deferred compensation amortization that did not vest |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Deferred compensation amortization |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 273,658 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 273,658 |
Purchase of treasury stock, at costs |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | (356,658 | ) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | (356,658 | )
Net (loss) for the period |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | (366,654 | ) |  |  | (366,654 | )
Balance at June 30, 2025 |  |  | 30,235,512 |  |  | $ | 30,235 |  |  | $ | 100,183,033 |  |  | $ | (6,478,890 | ) |  | $ | (6,367,247 | ) |  | $ | (68,634,280 | ) |  | $ | 18,732,851 |
Balance at December 31, 2023 |  |  | 28,671,606 |  |  | $ | 197,087 |  |  | $ | 97,479,830 |  |  | $ | (4,362,150 | ) |  | $ | (6,907,775 | ) |  | $ | (71,338,153 | ) |  | $ | 15,068,839 |
Issuance of common stock under equity incentive plan |  |  | 107,600 |  |  |  | 107 |  |  |  | 153,118 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 153,225 |
Deferred compensation amortization |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 346,047 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 346,047 |
Purchase of treasury stock, at costs |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | (44,823 | ) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | (44,823 | )
Net (loss) for the period |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | (250,188 | ) |  |  | (250,188 | )
Balance at March 31, 2024 |  |  | 28,779,206 |  |  | $ | 197,194 |  |  | $ | 97,632,948 |  |  | $ | (4,406,973 | ) |  | $ | (6,561,728 | ) |  | $ | (71,588,341 | ) |  | $ | 15,273,100 |
Issuance of common stock under equity incentive plan |  |  | 994,049 |  |  |  | 994 |  |  |  | 1,610,320 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | (1,497,300 | ) |  |  | — |  |  |  | 114,014 |
Issuance of common stock under employee stock purchase plan |  |  | 6,180 |  |  |  | 6 |  |  |  | 10,504 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 10,510 |
Reversal of deferred compensation amortization that did not vest |  |  | (15,000 | ) |  |  | (15 | ) |  |  | (31,305 | ) |  |  | — |  |  |  | 31,320 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Deferred compensation amortization |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 346,048 |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 346,048 |
Purchase of treasury stock, at costs |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | (104,946 | ) |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | (104,946 | )
Net income for the period |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | 75,492 |  |  |  | 75,492 |
Balance at June 30, 2024 |  |  | 29,764,435 |  |  | $ | 198,179 |  |  | $ | 99,222,467 |  |  | $ | (4,511,919 | ) |  | $ | (7,681,660 | ) |  | $ | (71,512,849 | ) |  | $ | 15,714,218 |

See the accompanying notes to the condensed interim consolidated financial statements.

7

Table of Contents

USIO, INC.

NOTES TO INTERIM CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(UNAUDITED)

Note 1. Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements of Usio, Inc. and its subsidiaries (collectively, the “Company”) have been prepared without audit, pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission" or the "SEC"). Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") have been omitted pursuant to such rules and regulations. In the opinion of management, the accompanying unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements reflect all adjustments of a normal recurring nature considered necessary to present fairly the Company's financial position, results of operations and cash flows for such periods. The accompanying unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto included in the Company's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2024, as filed with the Commission on March 26, 2025 (the "2024 Annual Report"). Results of operations for interim periods are not necessarily indicative of results that may be expected for any other interim periods or the full fiscal year. References in this quarterly report to "the quarter" or the "second quarter" mean the three month period ended June 30, 2025 or 2024, as the case may be and unless otherwise noted.

Change in Accounting Policy: On December 31, 2024, we changed our policy for cash flows presentation purposes to include settlement processing assets as cash and cash equivalents consistent with the accounting treatment for other forms of cash assets held for customers and controlled by the Company. Additionally, we changed the presentation for prepaid card load obligations on the statement of cash flows from an operating activity to a financing activity, and the amount is now characterized within "assets held for customers". Per Accounting Standards Codification 230 and related interpretations, funds held on behalf of others can be reported as either operating activities or financing activities within the statement of cash flows depending on the obligations surrounding the funds being held. Upon further assessment of changes in our operations over time, it was determined that reflecting these activities as assets held for customers within financing activities provides a more predictable measure of operating cash flows. Accordingly, this change in presentation is accounted for retrospectively, with each comparable period being revised to reflect the new change in presentation. As a result of the retrospective change in presentation of prepaid card load obligations to be included as a component of assets held for customers, operating cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2024 were increased by $3.5 million with a corresponding decrease in assets held for customers reflected as a financing activity. The election to include settlement processing assets as part of cash and cash equivalents increased assets held for customers by $6.2 million. This policy change had no effect on working capital, total assets, total liabilities, total equity or net loss as of, and for the six months ended June 30, 2025.

Use of Estimates: The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Cash and Cash Equivalents: Cash and cash equivalents includes cash and other money market instruments. The Company considers all highly liquid investments with an original maturity of 90 days or less to be cash equivalents.

Settlement Processing Assets and Obligations: Settlement processing assets and obligations represent intermediary balances arising in our settlement process for merchants. The Company earns interest on these underlying processing assets, which is recognized as revenue in the ACH and complementary services business line.

Prepaid Card Load Assets: The Company maintains pre-funding accounts for its customers to facilitate prepaid card loads as initiated by our customers. These prepaid card load assets are carried on the Company's balance sheet with a corresponding liability. The Company earns interest on these prepaid card load assets and obligations, which is recognized as revenue in the prepaid card services business line.

Customer Deposits: The Company holds customer deposits primarily for postage expenses to ensure the Company is not out of pocket for amounts billed daily by the USPS. These customer deposits are carried on the Company's balance sheet with a corresponding liability. The Company earns interest on these customer deposits, which is recognized as revenue in the Output Solutions business line.

Merchant Reserves: The Company has merchant reserve requirements associated with ACH transactions. The merchant reserve assets are carried on the Company's balance sheet with a corresponding liability. Merchant Reserves are set for each merchant. Funds are collected from each merchant and held as collateral to minimize contingent liabilities associated with any losses that may occur under the merchant agreement. While this cash is not restricted in its use, the Company believes that designating this cash to collateralize Merchant Reserves strengthens its fiduciary standing with the Company's member sponsors and is in accordance with the guidelines set by the card networks. The Company earns interest on these Merchant Reserves, which is recognized as revenue in our ACH and complementary services business line.

8

Table of Contents

Accounts Receivable/Allowance for Estimated Credit Losses: Accounts receivable are reported as outstanding principal net of an allowance for expected credit losses of $324,000 at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024.

The Company maintains an allowance for credit losses for estimated losses resulting from the inability or failure of its customers to make required payments. The Company determines the allowance based on an account-by-account review, taking into consideration such factors as the age of the outstanding balance, historical pattern of collections and financial condition of the customer. Past losses incurred by the Company due to credit losses have been within its expectations. If the financial condition of its customers deteriorates, resulting in an impairment of their ability to make contractual payments, additional allowances might be required. Estimates for credit losses are variable based on the volume of transactions processed and could increase or decrease accordingly. The Company normally does not charge interest on accounts receivable.

Inventory: Inventory is stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value. At June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, inventory consisted primarily of printing and paper supplies used for our wholly-owned subsidiary, Usio Output Solutions, Inc., or Output Solutions.

Property and Equipment: Property and equipment are stated at cost. Depreciation and amortization are computed on a straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the related assets, ranging from three to ten years. Leasehold improvements are amortized over the lesser of the estimated useful lives or remaining lease period. Expenditures for maintenance and repairs are charged to expense as incurred.

Accounting for Internal Use Software: The Company capitalizes the costs associated with software being developed or obtained for internal use until both the preliminary project stage is substantially completed and it is probable that computer software being developed will be completed and placed in service. Capitalized costs include only (i) external direct costs of materials and services consumed in developing or obtaining internal-use software, (ii) payroll and other related costs for employees who are directly associated with and who devote time to the internal-use software project, and (iii) interest costs incurred, when material, while developing internal-use software. The Company ceases capitalization of such costs no later than the point at which the project is substantially complete and ready for its intended purpose. During the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, the Company capitalized software costs of $608,233 and $353,316, respectively.

Concentration of Credit Risk: Financial instruments that potentially expose the Company to credit risk consist of cash and cash equivalents, and accounts receivable. The Company is exposed to credit risk on its cash and cash equivalents in the event of default by the financial institutions to the extent account balances exceed the amount insured by the FDIC, which is $250,000. Accounts receivable potentially subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk. The Company’s customer base operates in a variety of industries and is geographically dispersed. The Company closely monitors extensions of credit. Estimated credit losses have been recorded in the consolidated financial statements. Recent credit losses have been within management's expectations. No customer accounted for more than 10% of revenues in 2025 or 2024.

Valuation of Long-Lived and Intangible Assets: The Company assesses the impairment of long-lived and intangible assets at least annually, and whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable. Factors considered important, which could trigger an impairment review, include the following: significant underperformance relative to historical or projected future cash flows; significant changes in the manner of use of the assets or the strategy of the overall business; and significant negative industry trends. When management determines that the carrying value of long-lived and intangible assets may not be recoverable, impairment is measured as the excess of the assets’ carrying value over the estimated fair value. No impairment losses were recorded in 2024 or during the six months ended June 30, 2025. Management is not aware of any impairment charges that may currently be required; however, the Company cannot predict the occurrence of events that might adversely affect the reported values in the future.

Fair Value Measurements: The Company utilizes valuation techniques that maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs to the extent possible. The Company determines fair value based on assumptions that market participants would use in pricing an asset or liability in the principal or most advantageous market. When considering market participant assumptions in fair value measurements, the following fair value hierarchy distinguishes between observable and unobservable inputs, which are categorized in one of the following levels:

• Level 1 inputs - unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities accessible to the reporting entity at the measurement date;

• Level 2 inputs - other than quoted prices included in Level 1 inputs that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly, for substantially the full term of the asset or liability; and

• Level 3 inputs - unobservable inputs for the asset or liability used to measure fair value to the extent that observable inputs are not available, thereby allowing for situations in which there is little, if any, market activity for the asset or liability at the measurement date.

Cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable, accrued liabilities and short-term borrowings are reflected in the accompanying consolidated financial statements at cost, which approximates fair value because of the short-term maturity of these instruments.

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets and Intangible Assets: The Company reviews periodically, on at least an annual basis, the carrying value of its long-lived assets and intangible assets and whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable. To the extent the fair value of a long-lived asset, determined based upon the estimated future cash inflows attributable to the asset, less estimated future cash outflows, is less than the carrying amount, an impairment loss is recognized.

Reserve for Processing Losses: If, due to insolvency or bankruptcy of one of the Company’s merchant customers, or for any other reason, the Company is not able to collect amounts from its credit card, ACH or prepaid customers that have been properly "charged back" by the customer, or if a prepaid cardholder incurs a negative balance, the Company must bear the credit risk for the full amount of the transaction. The Company may require cash deposits and other types of collateral from certain merchants to minimize any such risks. In addition, the Company utilizes multiple systems and procedures to manage merchant risk. ACH, prepaid and credit card merchant processing loss reserves are primarily determined by performing a historical analysis of the Company’s loss experience, considering other factors that could affect that experience in the future, such as the types of transactions processed and nature of the merchant relationship with its consumers and the Company’s relationship with the Company’s prepaid card holders. This reserve amount is subject to the risk that actual losses may be greater than the Company’s estimates. Estimates for processing losses are variable based on the volume of transactions processed and could increase or decrease accordingly. At June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, the Company’s reserve for processing losses was $725,591 and $897,116, respectively, which is recorded on the Company's balance sheet as an accrued expense, and in the statement of cash flows as a change in accrued expenses.

Revenue Recognition: Revenue (other than for Output Solutions) consists primarily of fees generated through the electronic processing of payment transactions and related services. Revenue is recognized during the period in which the transactions are processed or when the related services are performed. The Company complies with ASC 606-10 and reports revenues at gross as a principal versus net as an agent. Although some of the Company's processing agreements vary with respect to specific credit risks, the Company has determined for each agreement that it is acting in the principal role. Merchants may be charged for these processing services at a bundled rate based on a percentage of the dollar amount of each transaction and, in some instances, additional fees are charged for each transaction. Certain merchant customers are charged a flat fee per transaction, while others may also be charged miscellaneous fees, including fees for chargebacks or returns, monthly minimums, and other miscellaneous services. Revenues derived from electronic processing of credit, debit, and prepaid card transactions that are authorized and captured through third-party networks are reported gross of amounts paid to sponsor banks as well as interchange and assessments paid to credit card associations. Certain card distributors remit payment of fees earned 45 days after the end of the processing period. Prepaid card distributors have payment terms of 30 days following the end of the month. Sales taxes billed are reported directly as a liability to the taxing authority and are not included in revenue. Output Solutions provides bill preparation, presentment and mailing services. Revenue from Output Solutions is recognized when the related services are performed for printing and delivered to the United States Postal Service, or USPS, for postage. We also earn revenues from interest and fees earned on certain assets underlying customer balances. Interest earned on assets directly related to our core business line operations are recorded in the revenue source underlying the associated customer balances. Customer balances held on which the Company earns interest revenues include balances from our Automated Clearing House, or ACH, and complementary services, prepaid card services, and Output Solutions business lines.

The following table presents the Company's consolidated revenues by source:

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, |  |  | Six Months Ended June 30, |
|  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |  |  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |
ACH and complementary services |  | $ | 5,192,224 |  |  | $ | 3,894,330 |  |  | $ | 10,236,741 |  |  | $ | 7,776,064 |
Credit card |  |  | 7,045,030 |  |  |  | 7,261,268 |  |  |  | 14,923,724 |  |  |  | 14,822,002 |
Prepaid card services |  |  | 2,726,410 |  |  |  | 3,673,418 |  |  |  | 5,633,861 |  |  |  | 7,014,642 |
Output Solutions |  |  | 4,642,901 |  |  |  | 4,686,869 |  |  |  | 10,375,768 |  |  |  | 10,224,792 |
Interest - ACH and complementary services |  |  | 176,518 |  |  |  | 190,233 |  |  |  | 400,647 |  |  |  | 401,873 |
Interest - Prepaid card services |  |  | 134,823 |  |  |  | 334,624 |  |  |  | 317,484 |  |  |  | 737,365 |
Interest - Output Solutions |  |  | 43,084 |  |  |  | 39,146 |  |  |  | 81,815 |  |  |  | 73,536 |
Total revenue |  | $ | 19,960,990 |  |  | $ | 20,079,888 |  |  | $ | 41,970,040 |  |  | $ | 41,050,274 |

Legal Proceedings: In addition to the legal proceedings disclosed in this quarterly report, the Company may be involved in legal matters arising in the ordinary course of business from time to time. Litigation is subject to inherent uncertainties, and an adverse result in the legal proceedings disclosed in this quarterly report or other matters that may arise from time to time may harm our business.

Accounting for Income Taxes: Our annual tax rate is based on our income, statutory tax rates, and available tax planning opportunities. Tax laws are complex and subject to different interpretations by the taxpayer and respective government taxing authority. Significant judgement is required in determining our tax expense and in evaluating our tax positions, including evaluating uncertainties. We review our tax positions yearly and adjust the balances as new information becomes available.

Deferred tax assets represent amounts available to reduce income taxes payable on taxable income in future years. Such assets arise because of temporary differences between the financial reporting and tax bases of assets and liabilities, as well as from net operating loss and tax credit carryforwards. We evaluate the recoverability of these future tax deductions and credits by assessing the adequacy of future expected taxable income from all sources, including reversal of taxable temporary differences, forecasted operating earnings, and available tax planning strategies. These rely heavily on estimates that are based on a number of factors, including historical data, and business forecasts. To the extent deferred tax assets are not expected to be realized, we record a valuation allowance.

We recognize and measure uncertain tax positions in accordance with GAAP, pursuant to which we only recognize the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position if it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained upon examination by the taxing authorities.

As with all businesses, the Company’s tax returns are subject to periodic examination. The Company’s federal returns for the past four years remain open to examination. The Company is subject to the Texas franchise tax and Tennessee franchise tax. Management is not aware of any tax positions that would have a significant impact on its financial position.

Recently Adopted Accounting Pronouncements: Accounting standards that have been issued or proposed by the FASB, the SEC or other standard setting bodies that do not require adoption until a future date are not expected to have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements upon adoption.

Reclassifications: We have reclassified certain prior period amounts in the accompanying consolidated financial statements in order to be consistent with the current period presentation. These reclassifications had no effect on net income, total assets, total liabilities or equity.

9

Table of Contents

Note 2. Leases

The Company leases facilities and office equipment under various operating leases, which generally are expected to be renewed or replaced by other leases. For each of the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, operating lease expenses totaled $151,568 and $133,973, respectively. For each of the six months ended June 30, 2024 and 2023, operating lease expenses totaled $302,256 and $266,105, respectively.

Note 3. Accrued Expenses

Accrued expenses consisted of the following balances:

|  | June 30, 2025 |  |  | December 31, 2024 |
Accrued commissions |  | $ | 599,189 |  |  | $ | 425,486 |
Reserve for processing losses |  |  | 725,591 |  |  |  | 897,116 |
Other accrued expenses |  |  | 749,031 |  |  |  | 881,925 |
Accrued taxes |  |  | 159,377 |  |  |  | 474,561 |
Accrued salaries |  |  | 331,003 |  |  |  | 687,837 |
Total accrued expenses |  | $ | 2,564,191 |  |  | $ | 3,366,925 |

Note 4. Loans

Equipment Loans

On March 20, 2021, the Company entered into a debt arrangement to finance $165,996 for the purchase of an Output Solutions sorter. The loan was for a period of 36 months with a maturity date of March 20, 2024 and annual interest of 3.95%. Monthly principal and interest payments were required in the amount of $4,902. Principal payments for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 were $0. Principle payments for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 were $0 and $14,312, respectively, and are reflected on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows. This loan was paid in full on its maturity date.

On October 1, 2023, the Company entered into a debt arrangement to finance $811,819 for the purchase of an Output Solutions folder and inserter. The loan is for a period of 66 months with a maturity date of April 5, 2029 and annual interest of 6.75%. Monthly principal and interest payments are required in the amount of $16,017, with interest only payments required for the first six months of the loan term. Total interest and principal payments on this folder and inserter equipment loan were $47,953 for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and $36,687 for the three months ended June 30, 2024. Total interest and principal payments on this folder and inserter equipment loan were $95,906 for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and $50,168 for the six months ended June 30, 2024.

As of June 30, 2025, the Company maintained an undrawn line of credit and an outstanding letter of credit, both of which were established in connection with a bond required for the Company's appeal of the court’s decision in the KDHM lawsuit. See "Note 11. Commitments and Contingencies" for further information.

Line of Credit

The Company has an unsecured revolving line of credit with a maximum borrowing capacity of $475,000. The facility was established on May 29, 2024, and matures on June 5, 2026. As of June 30, 2025, no amounts had been drawn under this line of credit since its origination. This line of credit was secured to support the bond requirement in the KDHM lawsuit appeal but remains fully available.

Letter of Credit

The Company has an irrevocable letter of credit in the amount of $474,229, issued on June 3, 2024, with a maturity date of June 3, 2026. This letter of credit was obtained as part of the bonding requirement for the KDHM lawsuit appeal and has not been drawn upon since its issuance.

These credit facilities were arranged to comply with legal requirements related to the Company’s lawsuit appeal and provide additional liquidity resources if needed. Management continues to monitor its financial position and believes that existing cash balances, along with these credit facilities, are sufficient to meet operational needs and legal obligations.

Future principal payments on current debt arrangements are as follows at June 30, 2025:

Year ending December 31, |  |  |  |
|  | Amount Due |
2025 (remainder of the year) |  | $ | 74,525 |
2026 |  |  | 158,043 |
2027 |  |  | 169,048 |
2028 |  |  | 180,818 |
2029 |  |  | 64,681 |
Total payments |  | $ | 647,115 |

Note 5. Stockholders' Equity

Stock Warrants: On December 15, 2020, the Company issued warrants to purchase 945,599 shares of the Company's common stock with an initial exercise price of $4.23 per share, subject to adjustment as provided in the warrant agreement governing the warrants, to Information Management Solutions, LLC d/b/a/ KDHM, LLC ("IMS" or "KDHM") which were issued in connection with our acquisition of substantially all of the assets of IMS in December 2020. IMS's warrants became fully vested on December 15, 2023. Each warrant is exercisable for a period of five years beginning on the date it vests. At the time of issuance, these warrants were valued using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. Assumptions used were as follows: (i) the fair value of the underlying stock was $0.58 per share; (ii) the risk-free interest rate was 0.09%; (iii) the contractual life was 5 years; (iv) the dividend yield was 0%; and (v) the volatility was 59.9%. The fair value of the warrants at the time of issuance amounted to $552,283 and was recorded as an increase in the customer list asset and a corresponding amount to additional paid in capital. The amortization of these warrants, which is included in the total amortization expense of the customer list intangible asset, totaled $27,615 and $55,228 in each of the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively.

10

Table of Contents

Note 6. Net Income (Loss) Per Share

Basic income (loss) per share (EPS) was computed by dividing net income (loss) by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period. Diluted EPS differs from basic EPS due to the assumed conversion of potentially dilutive awards and options that were outstanding during the period. Holders of unvested restricted stock awards have the right to receive nonforfeitable dividends on the same basis as common shares; therefore, unvested restricted stock is considered a participating security for the purpose of calculating EPS. The following is a reconciliation of the numerators and the denominators of the basic and diluted per share computations for net income (loss) for the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024.

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, |  |  | Six Months Ended June 30, |
|  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |  |  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |
Numerator: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Numerator for basic and diluted income (loss) per share, net (loss) available to common shareholders |  | $ | (366,654 | ) |  | $ | 75,492 |  |  | $ | (601,624 | ) |  | $ | (174,696 | )
Denominator: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Denominator for basic income (loss) per share, weighted average shares outstanding |  |  | 26,456,411 |  |  |  | 26,534,407 |  |  |  | 26,577,052 |  |  |  | 26,454,848 |
Effect of dilutive securities |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |  |  |  | — |
Denominator for diluted earnings per share, adjusted for weighted average shares and assumed conversion |  |  | 26,456,411 |  |  |  | 26,534,407 |  |  |  | 26,577,052 |  |  |  | 26,454,848 |
Basic income (loss) per common share |  | $ | (0.01 | ) |  | $ | 0.00 |  |  | $ | (0.02 | ) |  | $ | (0.01 | )
Diluted income (loss) per common share and common share equivalent |  | $ | (0.01 | ) |  | $ | 0.00 |  |  | $ | (0.02 | ) |  | $ | (0.01 | )

The warrants to purchase shares of common stock that were outstanding at June 30, 2025 and 2024 that were not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share because the effect would have been anti-dilutive, are as follows:

|  | Six Months Ended June 30, |
|  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |
Anti-dilutive warrants |  |  | 945,599 |  |  |  | 945,599 |

Note 7. Income Taxes

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recorded based on the difference between financial reporting and tax basis of assets and liabilities and are measured by the enacted tax rates and laws that are expected to be in effect when the differences are expected to reverse. Deferred tax assets are computed with the presumption that they will be realizable in future periods when taxable income is generated. Predicting the ability to realize these assets in future periods requires judgment by management. GAAP prescribes a recognition threshold and measurement attribute for a tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return. Income tax benefits that meet the “more likely than not” recognition threshold are recognized.

At June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, the Company had a deferred tax asset of approximately $4.6 million net of a valuation allowance of approximately $2.7 million. Management considered the realizability of this asset in light of historical operating results and forecasted results, and determined that it was more likely than not that the Company will have taxable income in the future sufficient to utilize the deferred tax asset. The Company reviews the assessment of the deferred tax asset and valuation allowance on an annual basis or more often when events indicate that a change to the valuation allowance may be warranted. If applicable, the Company would recognize interest expense and penalties related to uncertain tax positions in interest expense. As of June 30, 2025, the Company had no accrued interest or penalties related to uncertain tax provisions.

At June 30, 2025, the Company had available net operating loss carryforwards of approximately $21.8 million. Net operating loss carryforwards ("NOLs") generated during or prior to 2017 are available to offset taxable income of future periods and expire 20 years after the loss was generated. Net operating loss carryforwards generated after 2017 do not expire. Our ability to use our NOLs during this period will be dependent on our ability to generate taxable income, and the NOLs could expire before we generate sufficient taxable income.

Pursuant to Sections 382 and 383 of the Internal Revenue Code ("IRC"), federal and state tax laws impose significant restrictions on the utilization of net operating loss and other tax carryforwards in the event of a change in ownership of the Company. The Company does not expect IRC Sections 382 and 383 to significantly impact the utilization of its NOLs and other tax carryforwards. If we were to experience an "ownership change," as determined under Section 382 of the IRC, our ability to offset taxable income arising after the ownership change with NOLs arising prior to the ownership change would be limited, possibly substantially. An ownership change would establish an annual limitation on the amount of our pre-change NOLs we could utilize to offset our taxable income in any future taxable year to an amount generally equal to the value of our stock immediately prior to the ownership change multiplied by the long-term tax-exempt rate. In general, an ownership change will occur if there is a cumulative increase in our ownership of more than 50 percentage points by one or more "5% shareholders" (as defined in the IRC) at any time during a rolling three-year period.

The schedule below outlines when the Company's net operating losses for 2017 and prior years were generated and the year they may expire.

Tax Year End |  | NOL |  |  | Expiration |
2005 |  | $ | 1,275,415 |  |  |  | 2025 |
2006 |  |  | 1,350,961 |  |  |  | 2026 |
2007 |  |  | 1,740,724 |  |  |  | 2027 |
2008 |  |  | 918,960 |  |  |  | 2028 |
2009 |  |  | 835,322 |  |  |  | 2029 |
2010 |  |  | 429,827 |  |  |  | 2030 |
2013 |  |  | 504,862 |  |  |  | 2033 |
2016 |  |  | 474,465 |  |  |  | 2036 |
2017 |  |  | 1,267,336 |  |  |  | 2037 |
Total |  | $ | 8,797,872 |  |  |  |  |

As of June 30, 2025, there were NOLs totaling approximately $13.0 million that have been generated since 2017 that do not expire, and can be carried forward to future year to offset taxable income. The schedule below outlines when the Company's net operating losses for 2018 and later years were generated.

Tax Year End |  | NOL |
2018 |  | $ | 4,410,916 |
2019 |  |  | 2,730,461 |
2020 |  |  | 2,272,315 |
2022 |  |  | 3,609,279 |
Total |  | $ | 13,022,971 |
Total loss carryforwards |  | $ | 21,820,843 |

Management is not aware of any tax positions that would have a significant impact on the Company's financial position or results of operations.

11

Table of Contents

Note 8. Related Party Transactions

During the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, the Company purchased a total of $4,756 and $4,402, respectively, of corporate imprinted sportswear, promotional items, and caps from Angry Pug Sportswear. The Company’s Chairman of the Board, President, Chief Executive Officer and Chief Operating Officer, is a 50% owner of Angry Pug Sportswear LLC.

Note 9. Stock Based Compensation

In the six months ended June 30, 2025, we withheld 76,397 shares of our common stock for $136,036 in private transactions based on an average purchase price of $1.78 per share from officers, directors and employees to cover their share of taxes in connection with equity grants. In the six months ended June 30, 2024 we withheld 219,536 shares of our common stock for $319,244 in private transactions based on an average purchase price of $1.45 per share from officers, directors and employees to cover their share of taxes in connection with equity grants.

On June 21, 2024, the Company granted 966,000 shares of restricted common stock with a 10-year vesting period and 277,200 restricted stock units ("RSUs") with a 3-year vesting period to officers and employees as a performance bonus at an issue price of $1.55 per share. RSUs vest in equal tranches over their 3-year vesting period, while 10-year grants are cliff vesting, and vest in full at the conclusion of their 10-year vesting period. Upon vesting, officers and employees will receive issued shares. Executive officers included in the 10-year restricted stock grant were Louis Hoch (160,000 shares), Michael White (120,000 shares), Greg Carter (80,000 shares), and Houston Frost (40,000 shares). Executive officers included in the RSU grant were Louis Hoch (21,000 RSUs), Michael White (18,000 RSUs), Greg Carter (18,000 RSUs), and Houston Frost (12,000 RSUs).

On June 21, 2024, the Company granted 84,000 RSUs with a 3-year vesting period to Non-employee Directors as a performance bonus at an issue price of $1.55 per share. Directors included in the RSU grant were Blaise Bender (21,000 RSUs), Brad Rollins (21,000 RSUs), Ernesto Beyer (21,000 RSUs) and Michelle Miller (21,000 RSUs).

12

Note 10. Segment Reporting

Usio's reportable operating segments are "Output Solutions" and "Merchant Services" and these segments have been selected based on management’s resource allocation and performance assessment in making decisions regarding the Company. The following is a description of the segments.

Output Solutions

This segment offers electronic bill presentment, document composition, document decomposition and printing and mailing services serving hundreds of customers representing a wide range of industry verticals, including utilities and financial institutions through the acquisition of substantially all of the assets of IMS. Output Solutions, provides an outsourced solution for document design, print, and electronic delivery to potential customers and entities looking to reduce postage costs and increase efficiencies.

Merchant Services

This segment offers integrated electronic payment processing services to merchants and businesses, including credit and debit card-based processing services and electronic funds transfer via the ACH network. Additionally, as part of our Prepaid card-based processing services, we develop and manage a variety of Mastercard-branded prepaid card program types, including consumer reloadable, consumer gift, incentive, promotional, general and government disbursement and corporate expense cards.

The following tables set forth certain financial information with respect to Usio’s reportable segments for the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024:

For the Three Months Ended June 30, 2025 |  | Output Solutions |  |  | Merchant Services |  |  | Total |
Revenues |  | $ | 4,685,985 |  |  | $ | 15,275,005 |  |  | $ | 19,960,990 |
Cost of services |  |  | 3,846,854 |  |  |  | 10,974,067 |  |  |  | 14,820,921 |
Gross profit |  | $ | 839,131 |  |  | $ | 4,300,938 |  |  | $ | 5,140,069 |
Depreciation and amortization |  | $ | 235,547 |  |  | $ | 229,052 |  |  | $ | 464,599 |
Capital expenditures |  | $ | 61,859 |  |  | $ | 1,731 |  |  | $ | 63,590 |
Identifiable assets1 |  | $ | 3,816,153 |  |  | $ | 8,046,699 |  |  | $ | 11,862,852 |
For the Three Months Ended June 30, 2024 |  | Output Solutions |  |  | Merchant Services |  |  | Total |
Revenues |  | $ | 4,726,015 |  |  | $ | 15,353,873 |  |  | $ | 20,079,888 |
Cost of services |  |  | 3,790,529 |  |  |  | 11,489,545 |  |  |  | 15,280,074 |
Gross profit |  | $ | 935,486 |  |  | $ | 3,864,328 |  |  | $ | 4,799,814 |
Depreciation and amortization |  | $ | 342,050 |  |  | $ | 205,799 |  |  | $ | 547,849 |
Capital expenditures |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 3,464 |  |  | $ | 3,464 |
Identifiable assets1 |  | $ | 4,408,855 |  |  | $ | 8,505,229 |  |  | $ | 12,914,084 |

Note to tables:

| (1) | Identifiable assets is calculated by summing the balances of accounts receivable, net; inventory; property and equipment, net; operating lease right-of-use lease assets; and intangibles, net.

13

The following tables set forth certain financial information with respect to Usio’s reportable segments for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024:

For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2025 |  | Output Solutions |  |  | Merchant Services |  |  | Total |
Revenues |  | $ | 10,457,583 |  |  | $ | 31,512,457 |  |  | $ | 41,970,040 |
Cost of services |  |  | 8,372,664 |  |  |  | 23,648,164 |  |  |  | 32,020,828 |
Gross profit |  | $ | 2,084,919 |  |  | $ | 7,864,293 |  |  | $ | 9,949,212 |
Depreciation and amortization |  | $ | 478,175 |  |  | $ | 482,194 |  |  | $ | 960,369 |
Capital expenditures |  | $ | 61,859 |  |  | $ | 12,066 |  |  | $ | 73,925 |
Identifiable assets1 |  | $ | 3,816,153 |  |  | $ | 8,046,699 |  |  | $ | 11,862,852 |
For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2024 |  | Output Solutions |  |  | Merchant Services |  |  | Total |
Revenues |  | $ | 10,298,328 |  |  | $ | 30,751,946 |  |  | $ | 41,050,274 |
Cost of services |  |  | 8,355,378 |  |  |  | 23,041,387 |  |  |  | 31,396,765 |
Gross profit |  | $ | 1,942,950 |  |  | $ | 7,710,559 |  |  | $ | 9,653,509 |
Depreciation and amortization |  | $ | 683,051 |  |  | $ | 440,952 |  |  | $ | 1,124,003 |
Capital expenditures |  | $ | 29,350 |  |  | $ | 24,542 |  |  | $ | 53,892 |
Identifiable assets1 |  | $ | 4,408,855 |  |  | $ | 8,505,229 |  |  | $ | 12,914,084 |

Note to tables:

| (1) | Identifiable assets is calculated by summing the balances of accounts receivable, net; inventories; property and equipment, net; net right-of-use lease assets; and intangibles.

14

The following table reconciles segment profit reported above to the loss from operations reported in the condensed consolidated statements of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024:

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, |
|  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |
Segment Profit |  | $ | 5,140,069 |  |  | $ | 4,799,814 |
Stock-based compensation |  |  | (434,255 | ) |  |  | (460,061 | )
SG&A |  |  | (4,638,185 | ) |  |  | (4,000,845 | )
Depreciation and amortization |  |  | (464,599 | ) |  |  | (547,849 | )
Operating (loss) |  | $ | (396,970 | ) |  | $ | (208,941 | )

|  | Six Months Ended June 30, |
|  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |
Segment Profit |  | $ | 9,949,212 |  |  | $ | 9,653,509 |
Stock-based compensation |  |  | (844,317 | ) |  |  | (959,334 | )
SG&A |  |  | (8,781,080 | ) |  |  | (8,061,070 | )
Depreciation and amortization |  |  | (960,369 | ) |  |  | (1,124,003 | )
Operating (loss) |  | $ | (636,554 | ) |  | $ | (490,898 | )

15

Note 11. Commitments and Contingencies

Legal Proceedings.

Ben Kauder, Nina Pioletti, & Triple Pay Play, Inc.

In 2017, Usio acquired Singular Payments, Inc. (“Singular”), another payment processing company with offices in Nashville, Tennessee and St. Augustine, Florida.

Ben Kauder and Nina Pioletti were executives of Singular and, after the acquisition, Usio hired them as executive-level employees. Usio hired Kauder to serve as Senior Vice President of Integrated Payments, and Pioletti was hired to serve as Director of Sales. As a condition of employment, Kauder and Pioletti agreed to be bound by certain Usio policies, including as related to preserving the confidentiality of Usio’s proprietary information. As Usio executives, Kauder and Pioletti were afforded access to and contributed to the development of Usio’s trade secrets and other proprietary information not generally known by the public at large, including but not limited to, financial information, marketing plans, cost and operational/strategic plans, and sales presentations.

In May 2021, Kauder resigned from Usio followed by Pioletti in July 2022. Thereafter, Kauder and Pioletti formed Triple Pay Play, another payment processing company which directly competes with Usio. Upon information and belief, Kauder and Pioletti were working to form Triple Pay Play while employed by Usio, during Usio business hours, and while using Usio resources and Usio property.

On or about June 21, 2023, Usio filed suit against Kauder, Pioletti and Triple Pay Play for breach of contract and misappropriation of trade secrets and unfair business competition.

On July 6, 2023, Kauder, Pioletti and Triple Pay Play filed a Motion to Dismiss for Lack of Jurisdiction. The motion was granted. Subsequently, in February 2024, Usio refiled its case in Tennessee, where Kauder, Pioletti, and Triple Pay Play reside.

On May 3, 2024, Kauder, Pioletti and Triple Pay Play filed a Motion to Dismiss Usio’s Complaint; this motion was heard August 5, 2024. On March 14, 2025 the motion was denied.

On July 11, 2025, Usio attended a deposition with Kauder and Triple Pay Play in Nashville, Tennessee, with proceedings to continue at a date yet to be determined.

KDHM, LLC

On September 1, 2021, KDHM, LLC, an entity owned by the former owners of IMS, sued PDS Acquisition Corp, now known as Usio Output Solutions, Inc., in the 73rd District Court of Bexar County, Texas claiming a breach of the asset purchase agreement executed by the parties on December 14, 2020. The lawsuit alleges that due to a mistake, accident, or inadvertence, certain customer deposits in the amount of $317,000 were improperly transferred to us.

We believe that plaintiff's claims contradict the express terms of the asset purchase agreement, and we intend to continue to vigorously defend this matter. As a result of this post-sale dispute, we subsequently discovered that KDHM, LLC and its principals made certain misrepresentations and breached the terms of the asset purchase agreement.

On September 28, 2021, we filed an answer generally denying the plaintiff’s allegations. On October 5, 2021, we filed a counterclaim and third-party petition. Therein, we allege that neither KDHM nor its principals disclosed that KDHM was not accounting for the customer deposits in accordance with GAAP. KDHM and third-party defendants, its principals Henry Minten and Thomas Dowe, affirmatively represented and warranted in section 3.1(e) of the asset purchase agreement that “[t]he Annual Financial Statements and the Interim Financial Statements have been prepared from the books and records of Seller in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis.”

We subsequently discovered that KDHM by and through its principals failed to disclose that $305,000 in additional customer deposits existed and that these deposits were not conveyed to us as required by the asset purchase agreement. We believe that KDHM, Minten and Dowe provided us with fraudulent and misleading financial statements that did not disclose these additional customer deposits. KDHM and the defendants do not dispute that these additional customer deposits existed and that they were purchased by Usio. However, despite a written representation that these funds would be returned, KDHM and its principals have held these funds hostage. Section 2.1(b)(x) of the asset purchase agreement provides that the purchased assets include “All of Seller’s deposits from its customers, including without limitation, those customer deposits listed on Schedule 2.1(b)(xi) of the Disclosure Schedules.” Finally, we discovered that KDHM did not provide us with all customer lists, which are identified as purchased assets under the agreement.

On August 18, 2023, the judge granted a summary motion entitling KDHM to deposits for customer accounts that were printed and mailed prior to the acquisition, and Output Solutions was entitled to deposits for accounts that were not yet printed and printed but not yet mailed prior to the acquisition. Usio has requested a reconsideration of the motion, as it does not consider that deposits are only owed to KDHM if they were earned and offset against accounts receivable.

On March 4, 2024, the court held a hearing on KDHM’s Supplemental Rule 166(G) Motion and the court granted the motion in favor of KDHM. However, Usio believes the court erred in granting the motion and filed a motion for reconsideration on March 19, 2024.

On March 28, 2024, the court heard Usio’s Motion for Reconsideration of Order Granting Plaintiff’s Supplemental Rule 166(g). On May 2, 2024, the court denied Usio’s motion. On July 12, 2024, we filed an appeal on the lower court's decision. As part of the July 12, 2024 appeal, Usio was required to obtain a bond in the amount of $474,229. See Note 4 for more information.

On April 2, 2025, the Fourth Court of Appeals reversed the trial court’s judgment and rendered judgement that KDHM should take nothing against Usio on its “money had and received claim.” With respect to the remaining claims, the court remanded back to the lower court. On April 11, 2025, KDHM filed a Motion for Reconsideration with the appellate court, which was denied on May 5, 2025.

We have not recorded a contingency in relation to this case, as we consider the risk of loss remote as related to this lawsuit. The Company has an unsecured revolving line of credit with a maximum borrowing capacity of $475,000. The facility was established on May 29, 2024, and matures on June 5, 2026. As of June 30, 2025, no amounts had been drawn under this line of credit since its origination. This line of credit was secured to support the bond requirement in the KDHM lawsuit appeal but remains fully available. The Company also has an irrevocable letter of credit in the amount of $474,229, issued on June 3, 2024, with a maturity date of June 3, 2026. This letter of credit was obtained as part of the bonding requirement for the KDHM lawsuit appeal and has not been drawn upon since its issuance.

These credit facilities were arranged to comply with legal requirements related to the Company’s appeal and provide additional liquidity resources if needed. Management continues to monitor its financial position and believes that existing cash balances, along with these credit facilities, are sufficient to meet operational needs and legal obligations.

Other proceedings

Aside from these proceedings, the Company may be involved in legal matters arising in the ordinary course of business from time to time. While we believe that such matters are currently not material, there can be no assurance that matters arising in the ordinary course of business for which we are or could become involved in litigation will not have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, or results of operations.

16

Table of Contents

Item 2. MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS DISCLAIMER

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (this "quarterly report" or this "report") contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. If used in this report, the words "will," "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "intend," and other words or phrases of similar import are intended to identify forward-looking statements. You should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. Our actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in the forward-looking statements for many reasons, including the risks described in the 2024 Annual Report and other reports we file with the Commission. Although we believe the expectations reflected in the forward-looking statements are reasonable, they relate only to events as of the date on which the statements are made. We do not intend to update any of the forward-looking statements after the date of this report to conform these statements to actual results or to changes in our expectations, except as required by law.

This discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with the unaudited interim condensed consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto included in this report, and the 2024 Annual Report, including the audited consolidated financial statements and the notes contained therein.

Overview

As a cloud-based, Fintech payment processor, we serve multiple industry verticals with technology that facilitates payment acceptance and funds disbursement in a single, full-stack ecosystem. We provide payment acceptance through multiple payment methods including: payment facilitation, prepaid card and electronic billing products and services to businesses, merchants and consumers. We seek to grow our business both organically through the continued development and enhancement of our products and services and through acquisitions of new products and services. We will continue to look for opportunities (both internally and externally) to enhance our offerings to meet customer demands as they arise.

Since 1998, Usio has entered a number of market verticals within the payments industry in order to satisfy the growing payment needs of consumers and merchants across the United States. Beginning with our Electronic Bill Presentment and Payment, or EBPP, product that launched the Company, we entered into the electronic funds transfer space through the ACH network, developing ancillary and complementary products such as PINless debit in 2016, and Remotely Created Checks, or RCC, account validation, and account inquiry in 2019. These supplementary product options offer customers access to faster and more convenient payment options and tools to improve operating efficiencies. Further, our credit card payment offering was expanded in 2017 with the development of Payment Facilitation, or PayFac, that utilizes our unique technology that allows for instant enrollment of merchants and combined our suite of payment options into an integrated platform for merchants and customers to utilize. In the first half of 2025, we began, and completed, development of a new EBPP. This offering allows merchants to create and distribute bills to their customers that can be viewed, and paid, online through our platform and payment processing services.

Through our innovative Prepaid Debit Card platform, we offer a variety of prepaid card products such as reloadable, incentive, promotional and corporate card programs. Combined with Output Solutions' printing and mailing services, we can satisfy the diverse requirements of customer needs with physical and virtual document creation and distribution, including traditional paper checks. Our Consumer Choice product, which was developed and debuted in 2022, provides flexible ways to initiate a variety of payment distributions through a multitude of payment methods, including physical prepaid and virtual cards, ACH, paper checks, real-time PINless debit and others. This offering provides us with a superior opportunity to increase our cross-selling efforts through all of our payment methods.

With the growing need for faster payment methods, we continue to invest in technology that can help us further expand our suite of payment technology. With the rise of Real Time Payments, or RTP, we began expansion into this market vertical in 2023, which serves as an alternative to ACH payments. We also continue to enhance our existing product offerings, with improvements in reporting, data management, fraud and risk monitoring, ease of access, and accelerations in client onboarding and implementation times. With our transition to a cloud-based platform, our speed, security, and scalability in payment processing is further expanded, allowing us to seamlessly grow as the market demands.

The Company recently adopted its "One Usio" strategy, designed to unify our brand, sales approach, and payments offerings. Through this strategy, we are developing enhanced client onboarding features, superior customer management, improved reporting and fraud monitoring, alongside a consolidated sales and marketing team to better cross-sell our various payment methods and ancillary services.

Payment Acceptance. We provide integrated electronic payment processing services to merchants and businesses, including credit and debit card-based processing services and electronic funds transfer via the ACH network. The ACH network is a nationwide electronic funds transfer system that is regulated by the Federal Reserve and the National Automatic Clearing House Association, or NACHA, the electronic payments association, and provides for the clearing of electronic payments between participating financial institutions. Our ACH processing services enable merchants or businesses to both disburse and collect funds electronically using e-checks instead of traditional paper checks. An e-check is an electronic debit to a bank checking account that is initiated at the point-of-sale, on the Internet, over the telephone, or via a bill payment sent through the mail via a physical check. E-checks are processed using the ACH network. We are one of nine companies that hold the prestigious NACHA certification for Third-Party Senders and were the second company to receive the certification and are the most tenured to hold the certification.

Our payment acceptance services are delivered in a variety of forms and situations. For example, our capabilities allow merchants to convert a paper check to an e-check or receive card authorization at the point-of-sale, allow our merchants’ respective customer service representatives to take e-check or card payments from their consumers by telephone, and enable their consumers to make e-check or card payments directly through the use of a website or by calling an interactive voice response telephone system. Similarly, our PINless debit product allows merchants to debit and credit accounts in real-time utilizing the debit card networks.

Card-Based Services. Our card-based processing services enable merchants to process both traditional card-present, tap-and-pay, or "swipe" transactions, as well as card-not-present transactions. A traditional card-present transaction occurs whenever a card holder physically presents a credit or debit card to a merchant at the point-of-sale. A card-not-present transaction occurs whenever the customer does not physically present a payment card at the point-of-sale and may occur over the Internet, mail, or telephone. A tap-and-pay transaction occurs whenever a consumer taps their phone on a physical terminal utilizing third party wallet services like Apple Pay®, Samsung Pay™ and Google Pay™.

Payment Facilitation. Following the completion of the Singular Payments acquisition in 2017, we launched our payment facilitation, or PayFac, platform called "PayFac-in-a-Box" in late 2018 targeting partnership opportunities with app and software developers in bill-centric verticals, such as legal, healthcare, property management, utilities and insurance. The PayFac-in-a-Box platform 'integration layer' offers a simple integration experience for technology companies who are looking to monetize payments within an existing base of downstream clients. The added value of offering our integration partners access to real-time merchant enrollment, credit card, debit card, ACH and prepaid card issuance capabilities through a single vendor partner relationship in face-to-face, mobile and virtual payment acceptance environments provides a true single channel commerce experience through an application programming interface, or API.

Prepaid and Incentive Card Services. Through our December 2014 acquisition of the assets of Akimbo Financial, Inc., we added a highly talented technical staff of industry subject matter experts and an innovative cardholder service platform including cardholder web and mobile applications and launched what is now our UsioCard business. As a result of this acquisition, through our subsidiary, FiCentive, Inc., or FiCentive, we offer customizable prepaid cards which customers use for expense management, incentives, refunds, claims and disbursements, as well as unique forms of compensation such as per diem payments, government disbursements, and similar payments. This comprehensive money disbursement platform allows businesses to pay their contractors, employees, or other recipients by choosing among a prepaid debit Mastercard, real-time deposit to a checking account, traditional ACH, direct deposit or paper check. These cardholder web and mobile applications have been fully integrated into FiCentive’s prepaid card core processor, and now support all program types and brands offered by FiCentive and its clients.

As part of our Prepaid card-based processing services, we develop and manage a variety of Mastercard-branded prepaid card program types, including consumer reloadable, consumer gift, incentive, promotional, general and government disbursement and corporate expense cards. We also offer prepaid cards to consumers for use as a tool to stay on budget, manage allowances and share money with family and friends. Our UsioCard platform supports Apple Pay®, Samsung Pay™ and Google Pay™.

In our over 20+year history, we have created a loyal customer base that relies on us for our convenient, secure, innovative and adaptive services and technology, and we have built long-standing and valuable relationships with premier banking institutions such as Fifth Third Bank, Sunrise Bank, TransPecos and others.

Electronic Billing. On December 15, 2020, we entered into the business of electronic bill presentment, document composition, document decomposition and printing and mailing services serving hundreds of customers representing a wide range of industry verticals, including utilities and financial institutions through the acquisition of substantially all of the assets of IMS. This product offering, through Output Solutions, provides an outsourced solution for document design, print, and electronic delivery to potential customers and entities looking to reduce postage costs and increase efficiencies. This acquisition increased our ability to grow new revenue streams and allowed us to reenter the electronic bill presentment and payment revenue stream. The success of this new business line depends on our ability to realize the anticipated growth opportunities; we cannot provide any assurance that we will be able to realize these opportunities.

Summary of Results

We believe that our success will continue to depend in large part on our ability to (a) grow revenues, (b) manage our selling, general, and administrative expenses, (c) add quality customers to our client base, (d) meet evolving customer requirements, (e) adapt to technological changes in an emerging market, and (f) assimilate current and future acquisitions of companies and customer portfolios. We will continue to invest in our sales force and technology platforms to drive revenue growth. In particular, we are focused on growing our ACH merchants, adding new software integrators, and growing our electronic bill presentment, document composition, document decomposition, printing and mailing services business while providing incremental services to existing merchants. In addition to our near-term growth opportunities, we are focused on leveraging and optimizing the infrastructure of our business allowing expansion of our payment processing and mail and printing capabilities without significantly increasing our operating costs. We continue to seek ways to grow revenue, and net new client implementations and onboards occur regularly due to our ability to address the needs of our market.

Growing Revenues. Revenue growth remains a consistent focus for the Company, as we strive to achieve expanded scale, and establish a strong reputation within the financial technologies space. This growth assists us in maintaining our diversified offerings and remaining relevant in the payments ecosystem by developing payment platforms that address the current needs of our marketplace. In the second quarter of 2025, our revenues decreased 1% to $20.0 million, as compared to $20.1 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2024, due primarily to declines in all but our ACH and complimentary services line of business. Declines in our credit card line of business were due primarily to the loss of a meaningful customer in our Payfac business during the second quarter, compounded by attrition in our legacy portfolios. However, net new customers from our pipeline have already been implemented and onboarded, which we believe will help offset and overcome this loss in future periods. The decrease in our prepaid card services revenues were due to declines from one our key prepaid card programs, as their business was impacted by the loss of key customers that made significant contributions to Usio revenues in 2024. Declines in Output Solutions were due to the absence of some one-time revenues that occurred in the second quarter of 2024. Additional declines in revenues came from lower interest revenues, as interest rates and interest bearing deposits declined versus the prior year period. These revenue declines were partially offset, however, by strong growth in our ACH and complementary services line of business, due to organic growth from existing customers, and net new client implementations and onboarding.

In the six months ended June 30, 2025, our revenues increased 2% to $42.0 million, as compared to $41.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024, due primarily to growth in our ACH and complimentary services line of business. This growth, however, was partially offset by the aforementioned declines in revenue that occurred during the second quarter of 2025.

Managing Selling, General and Administrative Expenses. By appropriately managing our expenses (which are discussed under "- Results of Operations - Selling, General and Administrative Expenses" below), we believe we can achieve better economies of scale, and drive revenue growth. We believe that carefully evaluating our existing SG&A expenses, and balancing them against the need for client implementation and support, together with our technology staff driving product innovation, will guide our operational strategies while maintaining a focus on efficiencies and profitability. SG&A expenses were up in the quarter, at $4.6 million as compared to $4.0 million in the prior year quarter. The increase in SG&A expense was primarily due to some one-time expenses incurred during the quarter, related to insurance renewals, marketing and travel expenditures, professional fees, and other various one-time expense accruals. We believe all of the aforementioned expenses, and SG&A in general, will decline sequentially, combined with improved expense management, alongside workforce efficiencies due to new equipment in our Output Solutions line of business. Considering these cost saving initiatives we anticipate year over year SG&A to remain relatively flat. For more information, see "-Results of Operations - Selling, General and Administrative Expenses" below.

Adding Quality Customers and Meeting Their Evolving Requirements. The addition of new, quality customers, represents one of our largest opportunities to grow revenues and stay relevant in the payments ecosystem. We believe a large and quality client base allows us to stay in touch with the broader needs of the changing payment landscape, while providing a reliable book of business to help fund current and future operations. Our focus on addressing customer needs has allowed us to maintain a consistent presence and build a strong reputation in niche markets such as the lending, legal, government, and healthcare fields amongst others.

Adapt to Technological Changes. We maintain a committed focus on the ever changing technological landscape within the payments ecosystem. We believe that regularly attending payments focused conferences, webinars, and training sessions, alongside our consistent communication with customers and clients, enables us to be informed of the most current, and future, applications and evolutions of financial technologies. We believe that this allows us to implement new feature functionality to existing products and introduce new payment methods. This has led to our evolution from being an EBPP provider at the Company's founding, to the diverse payment provider we are today, with offerings such as ACH processing, PINless debit, RTP, prepaid card issuance, and credit card processing, especially in the digital marketplace, to match the need for diversified payment options in an increasingly ecommerce driven world.

Assimilating Current and Future Acquisitions. Acquisitions have been a key element in our growth focused strategy, both to add net new customers, and enhance our suite of payment technologies. This is evident through our acquisitions of Akimbo Financial, Inc., Singular Payments, and IMS, which allowed us to introduce new offerings such as prepaid card issuance, PayFac, and electronic bill presentment, all of which represent significant portions of our current revenues. The assimilation of those acquisitions was critical in both the retention of purchased assets, and their growth, through cross-selling and implementation into our broader infrastructure that allows for increased diversity of offerings and support. We cannot assure you that we will be able to complete any acquisitions in the future.

17

Table of Contents

In addition to the factors discussed above, we believe that processing volume and transaction counts are vital measures that indicate our addition and implementation of net new customers, and growth from existing customers, which we believe correlate to both current and future revenues. The change in credit card processing volume, ACH transaction counts, and prepaid card purchase volume are the most direct metrics that drive revenues in their respective business lines, while prepaid card load volumes specifically, are an indicator of future revenue change within the prepaid card business line. While there are many components to the revenues of our business units that could impact revenue growth or decline, these processing metrics offer an indication to the current health of our overall company and success in our strategies to grow the business.

During the second quarter of 2025, the number of credit card transactions processed by us increased by 69% versus the second quarter of 2024. The volume of credit card dollars processed during the second quarter of 2025 increased by 9% compared to the same period in 2024. The continued growth in credit card metrics was primarily attributable to our PayFac strategy to drive increased penetration across multiple industries including healthcare and legal. The significant increases in transaction and processing volume growth were offset by the more competitive landscape in credit card processing, resulting in lower than expected revenue growth as the pricing rates for credit card processing were driven down by market competition. This was compounded by continued attrition in the legacy customer base, who were typically onboarded at higher prices, reducing the impact of the transaction count and processing volume growth we experienced.

ACH (eCheck) transaction counts during the second quarter of 2025 increased by 33% compared to the second quarter of 2024. Returned check transactions processed during the second quarter of 2025 increased by 32% compared to the second quarter of 2024. Electronic check dollars processed during the second quarter of 2025 increased by 19% compared to the second quarter of 2024. The increases in eCheck transactions, returns, and electronic check dollar volumes processed were primarily attributable to traction in our ACH sales efforts driving new merchant onboarding and processing, alongside organic growth from existing customers.

Prepaid card load volumes during the second quarter of 2025 decreased by 51% compared to the second quarter of 2024. Prepaid card transaction counts processed during the second quarter of 2025 decreased by 37% compared to the second quarter of 2024. Prepaid card purchase volume during the second quarter of 2025 decreased by 23% compared to the second quarter of 2024. These declines were primarily due to processing reductions from one of our key clients, who lost their own downstream customers during the quarter. This client contributed significant card load, purchase volume, and purchase transactions during the prior year period. We continue to invest time and resources in the development of additional net new customers and clients that are at various stages of the implementation process.

Output Solutions total mail pieces processed and delivered were up 3% for the second quarter of 2025 compared to the second quarter of 2024, exceeding 5.4 million, and electronic only documents delivered exceeded 20 million for the second quarter of 2025. This strong processing activity is not reflected in revenues as the ongoing transition to a more electronic only document delivery model has the effect of reducing the price per unit processed compared to print and mail while at the same time improving profitability.

Total dollar volumes processed across all business lines in the second quarter of 2025 were $1.94 billion compared to $1.68 billion processed in the second quarter of 2024, up 15% over the prior year quarter, attributable to processing volume growth in our credit card, and ACH and complementary services business lines, countering the decline of prepaid card processing volume.

For more information, see "Results of Operations - Revenues."

Material Trends and Uncertainties

On August 16, 2022, President Biden signed the Inflation Reduction Act, or IRA, which implemented a 1% excise tax on certain corporate stock repurchases. On May 13, 2022, and again on March 24, 2025, our Board of Directors authorized a renewal of the Company's stock buyback program (the "buyback program"), with a repurchase limit equal to $4 million of the Company's common stock and a three-year duration. As of December 31, 2024, the Company had repurchased approximately $1.4 million of stock as part of the buyback program for which the Company may be required to pay approximately $14,000 in excise tax. Should the Company continue the repurchase of its securities on the open market, and the IRA remains in effect, we may be subject to this tax in 2025 and future years. During the six months ended June 30, 2025, the Company repurchased $708,298 of stock as part of the buyback program, which may become subject to the IRA's 1% excise tax if the Company meets or exceeds the IRA's 1% excise tax repurchase minimum of $1 million in stock buybacks.

As the Federal Reserve worked to fight economic inflation, the federal funds rate experienced rapid growth from the beginning of 2022 into the third quarter of 2023, and remained flat until September 2024 when the federal funds rate was lowered. This resulted in the Company's receiving more favorable interest rates on its current cash balances, amounting to $1.0 million in interest earnings in the six months ended June 30, 2025. Of this interest, $0.8 million was recognized as revenue in the respective business lines for which the cash balances are held, and $189,919 as interest income. In September 2024, the Federal Reserve lowered the federal funds rate by 0.50%, followed by a further 0.25% decline in each of November and December 2024, which has resulted in lower interest earnings on our interest-bearing cash accounts. Should the Federal Reserve continue lowering the federal funds rate in the future, this incremental source of income would decline. We continue to work closely with our bank partners, to ensure we effectively manage our cash balances, and monitor the Federal Reserve's monetary policy decisions.

During the first six months of 2025, global economic activity continued to be impacted by inflation and ongoing geopolitical concerns including the Russia – Ukraine and Hamas – Israel conflicts. Additionally, the uncertainty resulting from changes in international trade policies (including the potential for new or increased tariffs) created market volatility. While the economy in the U.S. remained resilient, concerns about the prospect of a recession in the future increased. In addition, markets have been focused on the timing and amount of policy interest rate cuts by central banks globally. Uncertainty and concerns about geopolitical risks, global central bank policies, inflation and trade policies, including tariffs, escalated over the course of the first six months of the year.

In April 2025, developments relating to tariffs intensified concerns over the global macroeconomic environment. Volatility across financial markets rose and the prospect of a U.S. recession increased further. Uncertainty around the path forward and concerns over the potentially escalating effects of a trade war have created risks for the U.S. and global economies. A deterioration in macroeconomic conditions could continue to increase the risk of lower consumer spending, merchant and consumer bankruptcy, insolvency, business failure, higher credit losses, or other business interruption, which may adversely impact our business. If these conditions continue or worsen, they could adversely impact our future financial and operating results.

Changes in these factors are difficult to predict, and a change in one factor could affect other factors, which could result in adverse effects to our business, results of operations, financial condition, and cash flows.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our management’s discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations is based upon our consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with GAAP. The preparation of these financial statements requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenue and expenses, and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. On an ongoing basis, we evaluate our estimates, including those related to the reported amounts of revenues and expenses, credit losses, investments, intangible assets, income taxes, contingencies and litigation. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results could differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions. We consider these accounting policies to be critical because the nature of the estimates or assumptions is material due to the levels of subjectivity and judgment necessary to account for such highly uncertain matters or due to the susceptibility of such matters to change or because the impact of the estimates and assumptions on financial condition or operating performance is material.

For a summary of Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates, please refer to the Notes to Interim Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements, Note 1, Basis of Presentation.

18

Table of Contents

Reserve for Processing Losses

If, due to insolvency or bankruptcy of one of the Company’s merchant customers, or for any other reason, the Company is not able to collect amounts from its credit card, ACH or prepaid customers that have been properly "charged back" by the customer, or if a prepaid cardholder incurs a negative balance, the Company must bear the credit risk for the full amount of the transaction. The Company may require cash deposits and other types of collateral from certain merchants to minimize any such risks. In addition, the Company utilizes multiple systems and procedures to manage merchant risk. ACH, prepaid and credit card merchant processing loss reserves are primarily determined by performing a historical analysis of the Company’s loss experience, considering other factors that could affect that experience in the future, such as the types of transactions processed and nature of the merchant relationship with its consumers and the Company’s relationship with the Company’s prepaid card holders. This reserve amount is subject to the risk that actual losses may be greater than the Company’s estimates. Estimates for processing losses are variable based on the volume of transactions processed and could increase or decrease accordingly. At June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, the Company’s reserve for processing losses was $725,591 and $897,116, respectively, and carried on the Company's balance sheet as an accrued expense, and in the statement of cash flows as a change in accrued expenses.

Accounts Receivable/Allowance for Estimated Credit Losses

Accounts receivable are reported as outstanding principal net of an allowance for expected credit losses, which was $324,000 at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024.

The Company maintains an allowance for credit losses for estimated losses resulting from the inability or failure of its customers to make required payments. The Company determines the allowance based on an account-by-account review, taking into consideration such factors as the age of the outstanding balance, historical pattern of collections and financial condition of the customer. Past losses incurred by the Company due to credit losses have been within its expectations. If the financial condition of its customers deteriorates, resulting in an impairment of their ability to make contractual payments, additional allowances might be required. Estimates for credit losses are variable based on the volume of transactions processed and could increase or decrease accordingly. The Company normally does not charge interest on accounts receivable.

Accounting for Income Taxes

Our annual tax rate is based on our income, statutory tax rates, and tax planning opportunities available to us. Tax laws are complex and subject to different interpretations by the taxpayer and respective government taxing authority. Significant judgement is required in determining our tax expense and in evaluating our tax positions, including evaluating uncertainties. We review our tax positions yearly and adjust the balances as new information becomes available.

Deferred tax assets represent amounts available to reduce income taxes payable on taxable income in future years. Such assets arise because of temporary differences between the financial reporting and tax bases of assets and liabilities, as well as from net operating loss and tax credit carryforwards. We evaluate the recoverability of these future tax deductions and credits by assessing the adequacy of future expected taxable income from all sources, including reversal of taxable temporary differences, forecasted operating earnings, and available tax planning strategies. These rely heavily on estimates that are based on a number of factors, including historical data, and business forecasts. To the extent deferred tax assets are not expected to be realized, we record a valuation allowance.

We recognize and measure uncertain tax positions in accordance with GAAP, pursuant to which we only recognize the tax benefit from an uncertain tax position if it is more likely than not that the tax position will be sustained upon examination by the taxing authorities.

As with all businesses, the Company’s tax returns are subject to periodic examination. The Company’s federal returns for the past four years remain open to examination. The Company is subject to the Texas franchise tax and Tennessee franchise tax. Management is not aware of any tax positions that would have a significant impact on its financial position.

Revenue Recognition

Revenue consists primarily of fees generated through the electronic processing of payment transactions and related services. Revenue is recognized during the period in which the transactions are processed or when the related services are performed. The Company complies with ASC 606-10 and reports revenues at gross as a principal versus net as an agent. Although some of the Company's processing agreements vary with respect to specific credit risks, the Company has determined for each agreement it is acting in the principal role. Merchants may be charged for these processing services at a bundled rate based on a percentage of the dollar amount of each transaction and, in some instances, additional fees are charged for each transaction. Certain merchant customers are charged a flat fee per transaction, while others may also be charged miscellaneous fees, including fees for chargebacks or returns, monthly minimums, and other miscellaneous services. Revenues derived from electronic processing of credit, debit, and prepaid card transactions that are authorized and captured through third-party networks are reported gross of amounts paid to sponsor banks as well as interchange and assessments paid to credit card associations. Certain card distributors remit payment of fees earned 45 days after the end of the processing period. Prepaid card distributors have payment terms of 30 days following the end of the month. Sales taxes billed are reported directly as a liability to the taxing authority and are not included in revenue. Usio Output Solutions, Inc. provides bill preparation, presentment and mailing services. Revenue from Output Solutions is recognized when the related services are performed for printing and delivered to USPS for postage. We also earn revenues from interest and fees earned on certain assets underlying customer balances. Interest earned on assets directly related to our core business line operations are recorded in the revenue source underlying the associated customer balances. Customer balances held on which the Company earns interest revenues include balances from our Automated Clearing House, or ACH, and complementary services, prepaid card services, and Output Solutions business lines.

19

Table of Contents

Key Business Metrics - Non-GAAP Financial Measures

This report includes the following non-GAAP financial measures as defined in Regulation G adopted by the Commission: EBITDA, Adjusted EBITDA, and Adjusted EBITDA margins. The Company reports its financial results in compliance with GAAP, but believes that also discussing non-GAAP financial measures provides investors with financial measures the Company uses in the management of its business.

• | The Company defines EBITDA as operating income (loss), before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization of intangibles.
• | The Company defines Adjusted EBITDA as EBITDA, as defined above, plus non-cash stock option costs and certain non-recurring items, such as costs related to acquisitions.
• | The Company defines Adjusted EBITDA margins as Adjusted EBITDA, as defined above, divided by total revenues.

Management believes that EBITDA, Adjusted EBITDA, and Adjusted EBITDA margins are helpful to investors in evaluating the Company's operating performance because non-cash costs and other items that management believes are not indicative of its results of operations are excluded.

We reported Adjusted EBITDA of $0.5 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2025, as compared to Adjusted EBITDA of $0.8 million for the same period in the prior year. The decrease in Adjusted EBITDA in the 2025 quarter was attributable to increased SG&A expenses in the period. Adjusted EBITDA margins were 2.5% in the quarter ended June 30, 2025, as compared to Adjusted EBITDA margins of 4.0% for the same period in the prior year. The decrease in Adjusted EBITDA margins was due primarily to higher SG&A expenses versus the prior year period, alongside lower interest revenues in the period, a high margin revenue source.

We reported Adjusted EBITDA of $1.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025, as compared to Adjusted EBITDA of $1.6 million for the same period in the prior year. The decrease in Adjusted EBITDA in the 2025 period was attributable to increased SG&A expenses in the period. Adjusted EBITDA margins were 2.8% in the six months ended June 30, 2025, as compared to Adjusted EBITDA margins of 3.9% for the same period in the prior year. The decrease in Adjusted EBITDA margins was due primarily to higher SG&A expenses versus the prior year period, alongside lower interest revenues in the period, a high margin revenue source.

The following tables set forth reconciliations of Operating (Loss) to EBITDA; EBITDA to Adjusted EBITDA; and Revenues to Adjusted EBITDA margins for the three and six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024.

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, |  |  | Six Months Ended June 30, |
|  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |  |  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |
Reconciliation from Operating (loss) to Adjusted EBITDA: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Operating (loss) |  | $ | (396,970 | ) |  | $ | (208,941 | ) |  | $ | (636,554 | ) |  | $ | (490,898 | )
Depreciation and amortization |  |  | 464,599 |  |  |  | 547,849 |  |  |  | 960,369 |  |  |  | 1,124,003 |
EBITDA |  |  | 67,629 |  |  |  | 338,908 |  |  |  | 323,815 |  |  |  | 633,105 |
Non-cash stock-based compensation expense, net |  |  | 434,255 |  |  |  | 460,061 |  |  |  | 844,317 |  |  |  | 959,334 |
Adjusted EBITDA |  | $ | 501,884 |  |  | $ | 798,969 |  |  | $ | 1,168,132 |  |  | $ | 1,592,439 |
Calculation of Adjusted EBITDA margins: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Revenues |  | $ | 19,960,990 |  |  | $ | 20,079,888 |  |  | $ | 41,970,040 |  |  | $ | 41,050,274 |
Adjusted EBITDA |  | $ | 501,884 |  |  | $ | 798,969 |  |  | $ | 1,168,132 |  |  | $ | 1,592,439 |
Adjusted EBITDA margins |  |  | 2.5 | % |  |  | 4.0 | % |  |  | 2.8 | % |  |  | 3.9 | %

20

Table of Contents

Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures

EBITDA, Adjusted EBITDA, and Adjusted EBITDA margins should be considered in addition to, not as a substitute for, or superior to, financial measures calculated in accordance with GAAP. They are not measurements of our financial performance under GAAP and should not be considered as alternatives to revenue, net income (loss), or cash provided by (used in) operating activities, as applicable, or any other performance measures derived in accordance with GAAP and may not be comparable to other similarly titled measures of other businesses. EBITDA, Adjusted EBITDA, and Adjusted EBITDA margins have limitations as analytical tools and you should not consider these non-GAAP measures in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our operating results as reported under GAAP.

Results of Operations

Revenues

Our revenue is principally derived from providing integrated electronic payment services to merchants and businesses, including credit and debit card-based processing services and transaction processing via the Automated Clearing House, or ACH, network and program management and processing of prepaid debit cards. In addition, through Output Solutions, we provide electronic bill presentment, document composition, document decomposition and printing and mailing services serving hundreds of customers representing a wide range of industry verticals, including utilities and financial institutions. We also earn revenue from interest and fees earned on certain assets underlying the associated customer balances. Customer balances on which the Company earns interest revenue include balances from our ACH and complementary services, prepaid card services, and Output Solutions business lines.

|  | Three Months Ended June 30, |
|  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |  |  | $ Change |  |  | % Change |
ACH and complementary services |  | $ | 5,192,224 |  |  | $ | 3,894,330 |  |  | $ | 1,297,894 |  |  |  | 33 | %
Credit card |  |  | 7,045,030 |  |  |  | 7,261,268 |  |  |  | (216,238 | ) |  |  | (3 | )%
Prepaid card services |  |  | 2,726,410 |  |  |  | 3,673,418 |  |  |  | (947,008 | ) |  |  | (26 | )%
Output Solutions |  |  | 4,642,901 |  |  |  | 4,686,869 |  |  |  | (43,968 | ) |  |  | (1 | )%
Interest - ACH and complementary services |  |  | 176,518 |  |  |  | 190,233 |  |  |  | (13,715 | ) |  |  | (7 | )%
Interest - Prepaid card services |  |  | 134,823 |  |  |  | 334,624 |  |  |  | (199,801 | ) |  |  | (60 | )%
Interest - Output Solutions |  |  | 43,084 |  |  |  | 39,146 |  |  |  | 3,938 |  |  |  | 10 | %
Total Revenue |  | $ | 19,960,990 |  |  | $ | 20,079,888 |  |  | $ | (118,898 | ) |  |  | (1 | )%

|  | Six Months Ended June 30, |
|  | 2025 |  |  | 2024 |  |  | $ Change |  |  | % Change |
ACH and complementary services |  | $ | 10,236,741 |  |  | $ | 7,776,064 |  |  | $ | 2,460,677 |  |  |  | 32 | %
Credit card |  |  | 14,923,724 |  |  |  | 14,822,002 |  |  |  | 101,722 |  |  |  | 1 | %
Prepaid card services |  |  | 5,633,861 |  |  |  | 7,014,642 |  |  |  | (1,380,781 | ) |  |  | (20 | )%
Output Solutions |  |  | 10,375,768 |  |  |  | 10,224,792 |  |  |  | 150,976 |  |  |  | 1 | %
Interest - ACH and complementary services |  |  | 400,647 |  |  |  | 401,873 |  |  |  | (1,226 | ) |  |  | (0 | )%
Interest - Prepaid card services |  |  | 317,484 |  |  |  | 737,365 |  |  |  | (419,881 | ) |  |  | (57 | )%
Interest - Output Solutions |  |  | 81,815 |  |  |  | 73,536 |  |  |  | 8,279 |  |  |  | 11 | %
Total Revenue |  | $ | 41,970,040 |  |  | $ | 41,050,274 |  |  | $ | 919,766 |  |  |  | 2 | %

Consolidated revenue for the quarter ended June 30, 2025 decreased by 1% to $20.0 million, as compared to $20.1 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2024, due primarily to the 26% decline in our prepaid card services business line. This decrease in prepaid revenues was attributable to one of our key clients losing a portion of their downstream customer base during the second quarter of 2025, which contributed significant revenues in the prior year period. Further declines were attributable to the 3% decrease in our credit card business unit, which incurred the loss of a key customer during the second quarter of 2025, compounded by attrition in our legacy credit card portfolios. However, we believe the implementation and onboarding of net new clients during the second quarter of 2025, including a new enterprise customer that we believe has the potential to consistently generate $100 million in annual processing volume, will offset and overcome this loss in future periods. Output Solutions revenue was also down 1% for the quarter ended June 30, 2025 compared to the same period of 2024, due primarily to the presence of some non-recurring revenues during the prior year period. Further declines in revenues were attributable to lower interest revenue, associated with lower interest rates and interest bearing deposits versus the prior year period. All of this decline, however, was almost entirely offset by the 33% growth in our ACH and complimentary services business line. ACH and complementary services revenue growth was primarily attributable to an increase in ACH check dollar volume of 19%, an increase in transactions of 33%, and an increase in returned check transactions of 32%, in each case, for the quarter ended June 30, 2025 compared to the same period of 2024. This growth was a result of organic growth within our existing customer base, alongside net new client implementations that began processing during the second quarter of 2025. Our ACH business also benefited from an increase in revenue from ancillary product offerings, such as RCC and PINless debit. For more information, see "- Summary of Results."

Consolidated revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2025 increased by 2% to $42.0 million, as compared to $41.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024, due primarily to the 32% growth in our ACH and complimentary services business line. This growth was a result of organic growth within our existing customer base, alongside net new client implementations that began processing during the first six months of 2025. Our ACH business also benefited from an increase in revenue from ancillary product offerings, such as RCC and PINless debit. Output Solutions revenue was also up 1% for the six months ended June 30, 2025 compared to the same period of 2024 as the business unit continues to attract new customers due to its enhanced capacity and efficiency related to the purchase and integration of new equipment in 2024. Further growth was attributable to the 1% revenue increase in our credit card business unit for the six months ended June 30, 2025 compared to the same period of 2024, despite the loss of a key customer during the second quarter of 2025, and attrition in our legacy credit card portfolios. We believe the implementation and onboarding of net new clients during the second quarter of 2025 will offset and overcome this loss in future periods. Revenue growth was offset by a 20% decline in our prepaid card services business line for the six months ended June 30, 2025 compared to the same period of 2024. This decrease in prepaid revenues was attributable to one of our key clients losing a portion of their downstream customer base during the second quarter of 2025, which contributed significant revenues in the prior year period. Further declines in revenues were attributable to lower interest revenue, associated with lower interest rates and interest bearing deposits versus the prior year period. For more information, see "- Summary of Results."

Cost of Services

Cost of services includes the cost of personnel dedicated to the creation and maintenance of connections to third-party payment processors and the fees paid to such third-party providers for electronic payment processing services. Through our contractual relationships with our payment processors and sponsoring banks, we process ACH and debit, credit and prepaid card transactions on behalf of our customers and their consumers. We pay volume-based fees for debit, credit, ACH and prepaid transactions initiated through these processors or sponsoring banks, and pay fees for other transactions such as returns, notices of change to bank accounts and file transmission. Cost of service fees also include fees paid to referral agents and partners.

Cost of services decreased by $0.5 million, or 3%, to $14.8 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2025, as compared to $15.3 million for the same period in the prior year, due to lower total revenues, with increased revenue contribution from higher margin business lines such as ACH and complementary services, and declines in our other, lower margin business units, driving similar decreases in our processing, banking and transactional expenses.

Cost of services increased by $0.6 million, or 2%, to $32.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025, as compared to $31.4 million for the same period in the prior year, due to increased total revenues driving similar increases in our processing, banking and transactional expenses.

21

Table of Contents

Gross Profit

Gross profit is the net profit existing after the cost of services.

Gross profit increased by 7% to $5.1 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2025, as compared to $4.8 million for the same period in the prior year. Gross profit percentage of revenue was 25.8% for the quarter ended June 30, 2025, up from 23.9% in the prior year period, an increase of approximately 1.85%, or 185 basis points. The increase in gross profit in the quarter ended June 30, 2025, as compared to the same period during the prior year, was primarily attributable to higher gross profit percentage of revenue. The increase in gross profit percentage of revenue was primarily due to the ACH and complementary services segment revenue growth, our highest margin business unit, while lower margin revenues from other business lines declined.

Gross profit increased by 3% to $9.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025, as compared to $9.7 million for the same period in the prior year. Gross profit percentage of revenue was 23.7% for the six months ended June 30, 2025, up from 23.5% in the prior year period, an increase of approximately .19%, or 19 basis points. The increase in gross profit in the six months ended June 30, 2025, as compared to the same period during the prior year, was primarily attributable to higher total revenue with a nominal increase in gross profit percentage of revenue, both of which were related in growth in our ACH and complementary services line of business.

Stock-based Compensation

Stock-based compensation expenses were $0.4 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2025 as compared to $0.5 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2024, due to completed amortization of previously issued stock based awards.

Stock-based compensation expenses were $0.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to $1.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024, due to completed amortization of previously issued stock based awards.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses

SG&A expenses were $4.6 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2025 as compared to $4.0 million in the prior year quarter. The increase in SG&A for the quarter ended June 30, 2025 was driven by several one-time expenditures, such as insurance renewals, marketing and travel related expenses, professional fees, and other one-time expense accruals. We anticipate SG&A expenses to decline sequentially, and remain essentially flat relative to prior year periods.

SG&A expenses were $8.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to $8.1 million in the prior year period. The increase in SG&A for the six months ended June 30, 2025 was driven by several one-time expenditures during the second quarter of 2025, such as insurance renewals, marketing and travel related expenses, professional fees, and other one-time expense accruals. We anticipate SG&A expenses to decline sequentially, and remain essentially flat relative to prior year periods.

Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation and amortization expense consists of the reduction in value of our tangible and intangible assets over their useful life. These assets include property, plant, and equipment, along with intangible assets acquired through acquisitions, or developed as internal use software.

Depreciation and amortization expense totaled $0.5 million for each of the quarters ended June 30, 2025 and 2024. The slight decrease in depreciation and amortization expense for the quarter ended June 30, 2025 compared to the prior year quarter was due to the completed amortization of intangible assets, specifically related to capitalized labor for our internal use software, decreasing overall depreciation and amortization expense versus the same period a year ago.

Depreciation and amortization expense totaled $1.0 million and $1.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024, respectively. The decrease in depreciation and amortization expense was due to the completed amortization of intangible assets, specifically related to capitalized labor for our internal use software, decreasing overall depreciation and amortization expense versus the same period a year ago.

Other Income

Other income, net was $0.1 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2025 compared to $0.4 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2024. This decrease in the 2025 quarter compared to the corresponding 2024 quarter was driven primarily by the receipt of an employee retention tax credit issued under the CARES Act in the prior year period.

Other income, net was $0.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 compared to $0.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024. This decrease in the 2025 period compared to the corresponding 2024 period was driven primarily by the receipt of an employee retention tax credit issued under the CARES Act in the prior year period.

Income Taxes

State income tax expense in the three months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 was $68,857 and $70,000, respectively.

State income tax expense in the six months ended June 30, 2025 and 2024 was $131,411 and $140,000, respectively.

Net Income (Loss)

We reported a net loss of $0.4 million for the quarter ended June 30, 2025, as compared to net income of $0.1 million for the same period in the prior year. The decrease from net income to a net loss was driven primarily by increases in SG&A, alongside the receipt of an employee retention tax credit issued under the CARES Act in the prior year period.

We reported a net loss of $0.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025, as compared to a net loss of $0.2 million for the same period in the prior year. The increase in net loss was driven primarily by increases in SG&A, alongside the receipt of an employee retention tax credit issued under the CARES Act in the prior year period.

We may incur future operating losses. To maintain, grow and achieve profitability, we must, among other things, continue to incrementally grow and maintain our customer base, sell our ACH, credit card, prepaid product and Output Solutions offerings to existing and new customers, implement successful marketing strategies, maintain and upgrade our technology and transaction-processing systems, provide superior customer service, respond to competitive developments, attract, retain and motivate personnel, and respond to unforeseen industry developments among other factors.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Our primary sources of liquidity are available cash and cash equivalents and cash flows provided by operations. As of June 30, 2025, we had cash and cash equivalents of $7.5 million. For the six months ended June 30, 2025, cash provided by operations was $1.1 million. We expect available cash and cash equivalents and internally generated funds to be sufficient to support working capital needs, capital expenditures (including acquisitions), and our debt service obligations. We believe we have sufficient liquidity to operate for at least the next 12 months from the date of filing this report. Cash from operating activities is dependent on our net income (loss), less depreciation, amortization, credit losses, deferred federal income tax, non-cash stock-based compensation, the amortization of intangible assets, and net of the changes in our operating assets and liabilities. These assets and liabilities include our accounts receivable, prepaid expenses, operating lease right-of-use assets, inventory, other assets, accounts payable and accrued expenses, operating lease liabilities, merchant reserves, customer deposits, and deferred revenues.

We reported a net loss of $0.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 compared to a net loss of $0.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024. We had an accumulated deficit of $68.6 million and $68.0 million at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively. Additionally, we had working capital of $9.9 million and $10.2 million at June 30, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively.

From time to time we have sold shares of our common stock in order to provide liquidity. For example, on November 19, 2021, Voyager Digital purchased 142,857 unregistered shares of common stock at a price of $7.00 per share in a private offering. The gross proceeds from the private offering were $1,000,000. On May 9, 2023, Voyager Digital returned 142,857 shares of common stock, valued at a price of $1.09 per share, in a non-cash transaction to satisfy payment obligations related to the wind down of their payment disbursement needs following their bankruptcy. This transaction was recognized as revenue for services rendered and as shares returned to treasury stock in the quarter ended June 30, 2023. We have also sold securities in public offerings from time to time. For example, in September 2020, we sold 4,705,883 shares of our common stock and received net proceeds of approximately $8 million. We cannot assure you that we will be able to sell shares of our equity securities on terms acceptable to us or at all in the future.

The Company has an unsecured revolving line of credit with a maximum borrowing capacity of $475,000. The facility was established on May 29, 2024, and matures on June 5, 2026. As of June 30, 2025, no amounts had been drawn under this line of credit since its origination. This line of credit was secured to support the bond requirement in the KDHM lawsuit appeal but remains fully available.

The Company has an irrevocable letter of credit in the amount of $474,229, issued on June 3, 2024, with a maturity date of June 3, 2026. This letter of credit was obtained as part of the bonding requirement for the KDHM lawsuit appeal and has not been drawn upon since its issuance.

These credit facilities were arranged to comply with legal requirements related to the Company’s lawsuit appeal and provide additional liquidity resources if needed. Management continues to monitor its financial position and believes that existing cash balances, along with these credit facilities, are sufficient to meet operational needs and legal obligations.

22

Table of Contents

Cash Flows

Net cash provided by operating activities for the six months ended June 30, 2025 was $1.1 million, as compared to net cash provided by operating activities of $0.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024. The increase in cash provided by operating activities was due primarily to the collection of a tax credit and reducing accounts receivable versus the same period last year. We continue to invest resources in the infrastructure of our business such as the retention, and acquisition of employees, sales-related travel, and marketing efforts to achieve scale across all business lines.

Net cash used in investing activities was $0.7 million for the six months ended June 30, 2025 as compared to cash used in investing activities of $0.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2024. The primary driver of our investing activities was capital expenditures associated with capitalized software development costs and other capital investments associated with growing our business lines and associated employee counts. The increase in cash used in investing activities was primarily attributable to the increased amount of fixed asset purchases and capitalization of internal use software relative to the same period a year ago.

Net cash provided by financing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2025 was $2.5 million and net cash used in financing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2024 was $2.5 million. The increase in cash provided by financing activities was primarily attributable to the increase in assets held for customers, which include settlement processing and prepaid card load assets relative to the same period a year ago.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We currently have no off-balance sheet arrangements that have or are reasonably likely to have a current or future material effect on our financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources.

Item 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK.

As a smaller reporting company as defined by Rule 12b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and in Item 10(f)(1) of Regulation S-K, we are electing scaled disclosure reporting obligations and therefore are not required to provide the information requested by this Item.

Item 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES.

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Our management evaluated, with the participation of our Chief Executive and Chief Financial Officers, the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act) as of the end of the period covered by this quarterly report on Form 10-Q. Based on that evaluation, our Chief Executive and Chief Financial Officers concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures as of June 30, 2025 were effective to ensure that information we are required to disclose in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act (i) is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in Commission rules and forms and (ii) is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive and Chief Financial Officers, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. Our disclosure controls and procedures are designed to provide reasonable assurance that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management. Our evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures included an evaluation of certain components of our internal control over financial reporting. Management’s assessment of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting is expressed at the level of reasonable assurance. Any control system, no matter how well designed and operated, is based upon certain assumptions and can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that its objectives will be met.

Further, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that misstatements due to error or fraud will not occur or that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within the Company have been detected.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

There was no change in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the quarter ended June 30, 2025 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

23

Table of Contents

PART II – OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

BEN KAUDER, NINA PIOLETTI, & TRIPLE PAY PLAY, INC.

In 2017, Usio acquired Singular Payments, Inc. (“Singular”), another payment processing company with offices in Nashville, Tennessee and St. Augustine, Florida.

Ben Kauder and Nina Pioletti were executives of Singular and, after the acquisition, Usio hired them as executive-level employees. Usio hired Kauder to serve as Senior Vice President of Integrated Payments, and Pioletti was hired to serve as Director of Sales. As a condition of employment, Kauder and Pioletti agreed to be bound by certain Usio policies, including as related to preserving the confidentiality of Usio’s proprietary information. As Usio executives, Kauder and Pioletti were afforded access to and contributed to the development of Usio’s trade secrets and other proprietary information not generally known by the public at large, including but not limited to, financial information, marketing plans, cost and operational/strategic plans, and sales presentations.

In May 2021, Kauder resigned from Usio followed by Pioletti in July 2022. Thereafter, Kauder and Pioletti formed Triple Pay Play, another payment processing company which directly competes with Usio. Upon information and belief, Kauder and Pioletti were working to form Triple Pay Play while employed by Usio, during Usio business hours, and while using Usio resources and Usio property.

On or about June 21, 2023, Usio filed suit against Kauder, Pioletti and Triple Pay Play for breach of contract and misappropriation of trade secrets and unfair business competition.

On July 6, 2023, Kauder, Pioletti and Triple Pay Play filed a Motion to Dismiss for Lack of Jurisdiction. The motion was granted. Subsequently, in February 2024, Usio refiled its case in Tennessee, where Kauder, Pioletti, and Triple Pay Play reside.

On May 3, 2024, Kauder, Pioletti and Triple Pay Play filed a Motion to Dismiss Usio’s Complaint; this motion was heard August 5, 2024. On March 14, 2025 the motion was denied.

On July 11, 2025, Usio attended a deposition with Kauder and Triple Pay Play in Nashville, Tennessee, with proceedings to continue at a date yet to be determined.

KDHM, LLC

On September 1, 2021, KDHM, LLC, an entity owned by the former owners of IMS, sued PDS Acquisition Corp, now known as Usio Output Solutions, Inc., in the 73rd District Court of Bexar County, Texas claiming a breach of the asset purchase agreement executed by the parties on December 14, 2020. The lawsuit alleges that due to a mistake, accident, or inadvertence, certain customer deposits in the amount of $317,000 were improperly transferred to us.

We believe that plaintiff's claims contradict the express terms of the asset purchase agreement, and we intend to continue to vigorously defend this matter. As a result of this post-sale dispute, we subsequently discovered that KDHM, LLC and its principals made certain misrepresentations and breached the terms of the asset purchase agreement.

On September 28, 2021, we filed an answer generally denying the plaintiff’s allegations. On October 5, 2021, we filed a counterclaim and third-party petition. Therein, we allege that neither KDHM nor its principals disclosed that KDHM was not accounting for the customer deposits in accordance with GAAP. KDHM and third-party defendants, its principals Henry Minten and Thomas Dowe, affirmatively represented and warranted in section 3.1(e) of the asset purchase agreement that “[t]he Annual Financial Statements and the Interim Financial Statements have been prepared from the books and records of Seller in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis.”

We subsequently discovered that KDHM by and through its principals failed to disclose that $305,000 in additional customer deposits existed and that these deposits were not conveyed to us as required by the asset purchase agreement. We believe that KDHM, Minten and Dowe provided us with fraudulent and misleading financial statements that did not disclose these additional customer deposits. KDHM and the defendants do not dispute that these additional customer deposits existed and that they were purchased by Usio. However, despite a written representation that these funds would be returned, KDHM and its principals have held these funds hostage. Section 2.1(b)(x) of the asset purchase agreement provides that the purchased assets include “All of Seller’s deposits from its customers, including without limitation, those customer deposits listed on Schedule 2.1(b)(xi) of the Disclosure Schedules.” Finally, we discovered that KDHM did not provide us with all customer lists, which are identified as purchased assets under the agreement.

On August 18, 2023, the judge granted a summary motion entitling KDHM to deposits for customer accounts that were printed and mailed prior to the acquisition, and Output Solutions was entitled to deposits for accounts that were not yet printed and printed but not yet mailed prior to the acquisition. Usio has requested a reconsideration of the motion, as it does not consider that deposits are only owed to KDHM if they were earned and offset against accounts receivable.

On March 4, 2024, the court held a hearing on KDHM’s Supplemental Rule 166(G) Motion and the court granted the motion in favor of KDHM. However, Usio believes the court erred in granting the motion and filed a motion for reconsideration on March 19, 2024.

On March 28, 2024, the court heard Usio’s Motion for Reconsideration of Order Granting Plaintiff’s Supplemental Rule 166(g). On May 2, 2024, the court denied Usio’s motion. On July 12, 2024, we filed an appeal on the lower court's decision. As part of the July 12, 2024 appeal, Usio was required to obtain a bond in the amount of $474,229. See Note 4 of the notes to our condensed consolidated financial statements in this report for more information.

On April 2, 2025, the Fourth Court of Appeals reversed the trial court’s judgment and rendered judgement that KDHM should take nothing against Usio on its “money had and received claim.” With respect to the remaining claims, the court remanded back to the lower court. On April 11, 2025, KDHM filed a Motion for Reconsideration with the appellate court, which was denied on May 5, 2025.

We have not recorded a contingency in relation to this case, as we consider the risk of loss remote as related to this lawsuit. The Company has an unsecured revolving line of credit with a maximum borrowing capacity of $475,000. The facility was established on May 29, 2024, and matures on June 5, 2026. As of June 30, 2025, no amounts had been drawn under this line of credit since its origination. This line of credit was secured to support the bond requirement in the KDHM lawsuit appeal but remains fully available. The Company also has an irrevocable letter of credit in the amount of $474,229, issued on June 3, 2024, with a maturity date of June 3, 2026. This letter of credit was obtained as part of the bonding requirement for the KDHM lawsuit appeal and has not been drawn upon since its issuance.

These credit facilities were arranged to comply with legal requirements related to the Company’s appeal and provide additional liquidity resources if needed. Management continues to monitor its financial position and believes that existing cash balances, along with these credit facilities, are sufficient to meet operational needs and legal obligations.

OTHER PROCEEDINGS

Aside from these proceedings, the Company may be involved in legal matters arising in the ordinary course of business from time to time. While we believe that such matters are currently not material, there can be no assurance that matters arising in the ordinary course of business for which we are or could become involved in litigation will not have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, or results of operations.

24

Table of Contents

Item 1A. RISK FACTORS.

Except as set forth below, there were no changes to the Risk Factors disclosed in Item 1A. Risk Factors of the 2024 Annual Report.

Global and regional economic conditions could harm our business.

Adverse global and regional economic conditions such as political unrest and turmoil affecting the banking system or financial markets including, but not limited to, tightening in the credit markets, extreme volatility or distress in the financial markets (including the fixed income, credit, currency, equity, and commodity markets), unemployment, consumer debt levels, recessionary or inflationary pressures, supply chain issues, reduced consumer confidence or economic activity, government fiscal, monetary and tax policies, U.S. and international trade relationships, agreements, treaties, changes in or new tariffs and restrictive actions or threats of such actions, including an escalation of trade tensions between the U.S. and its trading partners, the inability of a government to enact a budget in a fiscal year, government shutdowns, government austerity programs, geopolitical conditions or events, and other negative financial news or macroeconomic developments could have a material adverse impact on the demand for our products and services, including a reduction in the volume and size of transactions in our card-based processing, payment facilitation, ACH (echeck) and prepaid and incentive card services. In particular, recent tariffs and reciprocal trade measures enacted or threatened to be enacted by the U.S. and other countries have led to increased volatility and uncertainty in certain parts of the global economy. We cannot predict the timing, strength or duration of the current or any future potential economic volatility or slowdown in the U.S. or globally. These conditions could have a material adverse impact on the demand for our products and services which could adversely affect our results of operations. Additionally, any inability to access the capital markets when needed due to volatility or illiquidity in the markets, liquidity needs due to unanticipated reductions in customer balances, or increased regulatory liquidity and capital requirements may strain our liquidity position.

Item 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS.

Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

We did not issue unregistered securities during the quarter ended June 30, 2025.

Purchases of Equity Securities by the Issuer and Affiliated Purchasers

On November 2, 2016, we announced that our Board of Directors authorized the buyback program, pursuant to which the Company may repurchase up to $1 million in shares of our common stock from time to time in the open market, in block transactions, or in privately negotiated transactions. On May 13, 2022, and again on March 24, 2025, our Board of Directors authorized renewals of the buyback program, with a limit equal to $4 million of the Company's common stock and a three year duration. The buyback program, as renewed most recently, terminates on the earliest of May 15, 2028, the date the funds are exhausted, or the date our Board of Directors, at its sole discretion, terminates or suspends the buyback program. The buyback program is used for the repurchase of stock from employees and directors, and for open-market purchases through a broker. During the three months ended June 30, 2025, we made the following stock repurchases:

Period |  | (a) Total number of shares (or units) purchased |  |  | (b) Average price paid per share (or unit) |  |  | (c) Total number of shares (or units) purchased as part of publicly announced plans or programs |  |  | (d) Maximum number (or approximate dollar value) of shares (or units) that may yet be purchased under the plans or programs |
April 1 - April 30, 2025 |  |  | 142,280 |  |  | $ | 1.43 |  |  |  | 142,280 |  |  | $ | 4,307,235 |
May 1 - May 31, 2025 |  |  | 67,622 |  |  | $ | 1.48 |  |  |  | 67,622 |  |  |  | 4,207,300 |
June 1 - June 30, 2025 |  |  | 39,463 |  |  | $ | 1.44 |  |  |  | 39,463 |  |  |  | 4,150,466 |
Total |  |  | 249,365 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  | 249,365 |  |  | $ | 4,150,466 |

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities.

None.

Item 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES.

Not applicable.

Item 5. OTHER INFORMATION.

During the six months ended June 30, 2025, no director or officer of the Company adopted or terminated a "Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement" or a "non-Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement" (in each case, as defined in Item 408 of Regulation S-K).

25

Table of Contents

Item 6. Exhibits.

Exhibit |  |
Number |  | Description
3.1 |  | Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation (included as exhibit 3.1 to the Form 10-KSB filed March 31, 2006, and incorporated herein by reference).
3.2 |  | Amendment to Restated Articles of Incorporation (included as exhibit A to the Schedule 14C filed April 18, 2007, and incorporated herein by reference).
3.3 |  | Certificate of Change Filed Pursuant to NRS 78.209 (included as exhibit 3.1 to the Form 8-K filed July 23, 2015, and incorporated herein by reference).
3.4 |  | Articles of Amendment of Restated Articles of Incorporation of Usio, Inc., as amended, effective June 26, 2019 (included as exhibit 3.1 to the Form 8-K filed July 1, 2019, and incorporated herein by reference).
3.5 |  | Amended and Restated By-laws (included as exhibit 3.1 to the Form 8-K filed December 1, 2023, and incorporated herein by reference).
4.1 |  | Description of Securities (included as exhibit 4.1 to the Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2023 filed on March 27, 2024)
10.1* |  | Employment Agreement between the Company and Louis A. Hoch, dated February 27, 2007 (included as exhibit 10.2 to the Form 8-K filed March 2, 2007, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.2* |  | First Amendment to Employment Agreement between the Company and Louis A. Hoch, dated November 12, 2009 (included as exhibit 10.16 to the Form 10-Q filed November 16, 2009, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.3* |  | Second Amendment to Employment Agreement between the Company and Louis A. Hoch, dated April 12, 2010 (included as exhibit 10.17 to the Form 10-K filed April 15, 2010, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.4 |  | Bank Sponsorship Agreement between the Company and University National Bank, dated August 29, 2011 (included as exhibit 10.18 to the Form 10-K filed April 3, 2012, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.5* |  | Third Amendment to Employment Agreement between the Company and Louis A. Hoch, dated January 14, 2011 (included as exhibit 10.20 to the Form 10-K filed April 3, 2012, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.6* |  | Fourth Amendment to Employment Agreement between the Company and Louis A. Hoch, dated July 2, 2012 (included as exhibit 10.19 to the Form 10-Q filed August 20, 2012, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.7 |  | Bank Sponsorship Agreement between the Company and Metropolitan Commercial Bank, dated December 11, 2014 (included as exhibit 10.26 to the Form 10-K filed March 30, 2015, and incorporated herein by reference).

26

Table of Contents

10.8* |  | Fifth Amendment to Employment Agreement between the Company and Louis A. Hoch, dated August 3, 2016 (included as exhibit 10.2 to the Form 8-K filed August 9, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.9* |  | Sixth Amendment to Employment Agreement between the Company and Louis A. Hoch, dated September 8, 2016 (included as exhibit 10.2 to the Form 8-K filed September 14, 2016, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.10* |  | Independent Director Agreement, dated May 5, 2017, by and between Payment Data Systems, Inc. and Brad Rollins (included as exhibit 10.1 to the Form 8-K, filed May 11, 2017, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.11 |  | Lease Agreement dated February 9, 2018 between Payment Data Systems, Inc. and Blauners Paesanos Parkway LP (included as exhibit 10.43 to the Form 10-K, filed March 30, 2018, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.12 |  | Lease Agreement between Payment Data Systems, Inc. and RP Circle 1 Building, LLC dated December 11, 2017 (included as exhibit 10.44 to the Form 10-K, filed March 30, 2018, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.13* |  | Independent Director Agreement dated April 1, 2019, by and between Payment Data Systems, Inc. and Blaise Bender (included as exhibit 10.2 to the Form 8-K filed April 3, 2019, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.14 |  | 2015 Equity Incentive Plan (included as Appendix B to the Definitive Proxy Statement filed June 5, 2015, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.15 |  | Warrant Agreement between the Company and University FanCards, LLC dated August 21, 2018 (included as exhibit 10.41 to the Form 10-Q filed on November 12, 2020, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.16* |  | Independent Director Agreement dated August 29, 2020, by and between the Company and Ernesto Beyer (included as exhibit 10.1 to the Form 8-K filed on August 31, 2020, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.17+ |  | Asset Purchase Agreement between the Company and Information Management Solutions, LLC dated December 15, 2020 (included as exhibit 10.2 to the Form 8-K filed on December 18, 2020, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.18+ |  | Warrant Agreement between the Company and Information Management Solutions, LLC dated December 15, 2020 (included as exhibit 10.2 to the Form 8-K filed on December 18, 2020, and incorporated herein by reference).

27

Table of Contents

10.19 |  | Lease agreement between Information Management Systems, LLC and Industrial Properties Corp. dated June 16, 2011 (included as exhibit 10.40 to the Form 10-K filed on March 30, 2021, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.20 |  | First amendment to lease between Information Management Systems, LLC and Industrial Properties Corp. dated April 4, 2013 (included as exhibit 10.41 to the Form 10-K filed on March 30, 2021, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.21 |  | Second amendment to lease between Information Management Systems, LLC and Industrial Properties Corp. dated March 5, 2018 (included as exhibit 10.42 to the Form 10-K filed on March 30, 2021, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.22 |  | Third amendment to lease between the Company as successor to Information Management Systems, LLC and ICON IPC TX Property Owner Pool 6 West/Southwest, LLC, dated December 22, 2020 (included as exhibit 10.43 to the Form 10-K filed on March 30, 2021, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.23 |  | Lease agreement between the Company and Smartyfi, LLC for Austin offices dated January 1, 2021 (included as exhibit 10.44 to the Form 10-K filed on March 30, 2021, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.24 |  | First amendment to lease between the Company and Paesanos Office Building, LLC for San Antonio offices dated March 15, 2021 (included as exhibit 10.45 to the Form 10-K filed on March 30, 2021, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.25* |  | Seventh Amendment to Employment Agreement between Usio, Inc. and Louis A. Hoch, dated April 18, 2021 (included as exhibit 10.1 to the Form 8-K filed on April 21, 2021, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.26 |  | Second Amendment to lease between the Company and Paesanos Office Building, LLC for San Antonio offices, dated October 19,2021 (included as exhibit 10.43 to the Form 10-Q filed on November 10, 2021, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.27* |  | Independent Director Agreement dated June 16, 2022, by and between the Company and Michelle Miller (Included as exhibit 10.1 to the Form 8-K filed on June 22, 2022, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.28* |  | Eighth Amendment to Employment Agreement between Usio, Inc. and Louis A. Hoch, dated June 29, 2022 (included as exhibit 10.1 to the Form 8-K filed on July 6, 2022, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.29* |  | Employment Agreement Dated February 17, 2023 between Usio Inc and Greg Carter, the Company's Executive Vice President of Payment Acceptance
10.30* |  | Usio, Inc. Employee Stock Purchase Plan (included as Appendix A to the Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A filed on June 2, 2023 and incorporated herein by reference).
10.31* |  | Ninth Amendment to Employment Agreement between Usio, Inc. and Louis A. Hoch, dated February 1, 2024 (included as exhibit 10.1 to the Form 8-K filed on February 1, 2024, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.32* |  | Tenth Amendment to Employment Agreement Dated to be effective as of March 3, 2025 by and between the Company and Louis A. Hoch (included as exhibit 10.1 to the Form 8-K filed on March 5, 2025, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.33* |  | First Amendment to Employment Agreement Dated to be effective as of March 3, 2025 by and between the Company and Greg Carter (included as exhibit 10.2 to the Form 8-K filed on March 5, 2025, and incorporated herein by reference).
31.1 |  | Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (filed herewith).
31.2 |  | Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (filed herewith).
32.1 |  | Certification of the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (filed herewith).
97.1* |  | Clawback Policy (Included as exhibit 97.1 to the Form 10-K filed on March 27, 2024, and incorporated herein by reference).
101.INS |  | Inline XBRL Instance Document (filed herewith).
101.SCH |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document (filed herewith).
101.CAL |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document (filed herewith).
101.DEF |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document (filed herewith).
101.LAB |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document (filed herewith).
101.PRE |  | Inline XBRL Taxonomy Presentation Linkbase Document (filed herewith).
104 |  | Cover Page Interactive Data File (formatted as Inline XBRL and contained in Exhibit 101)
† |  | Confidential treatment has been granted for portions of this agreement.
+ |  | The schedules to the exhibit have been omitted from this filing pursuant to Item 601(a)(5) of Regulation S-K. The Company will furnish copies of any such schedules to the Commission upon request.
* |  | Management Compensatory Plan or Arrangement

Copies of above exhibits not contained herein are available to any stockholder, upon written request to: Chief Financial Officer, Usio, Inc., 3611 Paesanos Parkway, Suite 300, San Antonio, TX 78231.

28

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

| USIO, INC
Date: August 6, 2025 | By: | /s/ Louis A. Hoch
|  | Louis A. Hoch
|  | Chairman of the Board, President, Chief Executive Officer, and Chief Operating Officer
|  | (Principal Executive Officer)
Date: August 6, 2025 | By: | /s/ Michael White
|  | Michael White
|  | Chief Accounting Officer
|  | (Principal Accounting and Financial Officer)

29